Recommendations for the improvement of bladder cancer quality of care in Canada: A consensus document reviewed and endorsed by Bladder Cancer Canada (BCC), Canadian Urologic Oncology Group (CUOG), and Canadian Urological Association (CUA), December 2015

Wassim Kassouf, MD,^{1*} Armen Aprikian, MD;¹ Peter Black, MD,³ Girish Kulkarni, MD,⁴ Jonathan Izawa, MD;⁷ Libni Eapen, MD,⁸ Adrian Fairey, MD,¹⁰ Alan So, MD,³ Scott North, MD,¹¹ Ricardo Rendon, MD,¹² Srikala S. Sridhar, MD,⁶ Tarik Alam, RN;¹³ Fadi Brimo, MD,² Normand Blais, MD,¹⁴ Chris Booth, MD,¹⁶ Joseph Chin, MD,⁷ Peter Chung, MD,⁵ Darrel Drachenberg, MD,¹⁸ Yves Fradet, MD,¹⁹ Michael Jewett, MD,⁴ Ron Moore, MD,¹⁰ Chris Morash, MD,⁹ Bobby Shayegan, MD,²⁰ Geoffrey Gotto, MD,²¹ Neil Fleshner, MD,⁴ Fred Saad, MD,¹⁵ D. Robert Siemens, MD^{16,17}

¹Department of urology and ²pathology, McGill University Health Centre, Montreal, QC, Canada; ³Department of urology, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada; ⁴Departments of surgery (urology) and surgical oncology, ⁵radiation oncology, and ⁶medical oncology, Princess Margaret Cancer Centre and the University Health Network, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada; ⁷Division of urology, Western University, London, ON, Canada; ⁸Division of radiation oncology and ⁹urology, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada; ¹⁰Division of urology and ¹¹medical oncology, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada; ¹²Division of urology, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada; ¹³School of nursing, Dawson College, Montreal, QC, Canada; ¹⁴Division of medical oncology and ¹⁵urology, University of Montreal, Montreal, QC, Canada; ¹⁶Departments of oncology and ¹⁷urology, Queen's University, Kingston, ON, Canada; ¹⁹Division of urology, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada; ¹⁹Division of urology, Laval University, Quebec City, QC, Canada; ²⁰Division of urology, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada; ²¹Division of urology, University of Calgary, AB, Canada

Cite as: Can Urol Assoc J 2016;10(1-2):E46-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/cuaj.3583. Published online February 8, 2016.

Table of contents					
Multidisciplinary consensus committee					
Introduction	E48				
Methodology	E48				
Recommendations					
I. Hematuria: Workup, rapid access clinic, timelines, investigations	E48				
II. Optimizing outcomes in high-risk non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC)	E51				
III. Salvage therapy in NMIBC	E53				
IV. Prostatic urethral disease	E56				
V. Immediate postoperative intravesical chemotherapy	E57				
VI. Surveillance of NMIBC	E58				
VII. Perioperative chemotherapy for MBC	E58				
VIII. Surgical quality and outcomes	E60				

	IX. Bladder preservation approaches with focus on trimodal therapy	E62
	X. Perioperative management of cystectomy patients	E63
	XI. Perioperative stomal teaching and followup	E65
	XII. Variant histology	E65
	XIII. Surveillance strategies post-radical cystectomy, partial cystectomy, trimodal therapy	E66
	XIV. Management of locally advanced/unresectable disease	E67
	XV. Pathology reporting and role of re-review (NMIBC, MIBC)	E68
	XVI. Different models for multidisciplinary management of bladder cancer and their impact	E69
	XVII. Impact of cystectomy provider characteristics: Surgical wait times, volumes, surgeon characteristics	E70
	XVIII. Definition of bladder cancer centres of excellence	E71
	XIX. Quality indicators in the management of bladder cancer across Canada	E72
R	eferences	E73

Multidisciplinary consensus committee

Urologists/urologic oncologists: Wassim Kassouf (chair),* Armen Aprikian,* Peter Black, Joseph Chin, Darrel Drachenberg, Adrian Fairey, Neil Fleshner,* Yves Fradet, Geoffrey Gotto, Jon Izawa, Michael Jewett, Girish Kulkarni, Ron Moore, Chris Morash, Ricardo Rendon, Fred Saad,* Bobby Shayegan, D. Robert Siemens,* Alan So

Medical oncologists: Normand Blais, Chris Booth, Scott North, Srikala Sridhar

Radiation oncologists: Libni Eapen, Peter Chung

GU pathologist: Fadi Brimo

Enterostomy nurse: Tarik Alam

Patient representatives: Dale Boidman, David Guttman

Guest speakers: Jonathan Irish, David Mulder

*members of the steering committee

Introduction

This initiative was undertaken in response to concerns regarding the variation in management and in outcomes of patients with bladder cancer throughout centres and geographical areas in Canada. Population-based data have also revealed that real-life survival is lower than expected based on data from clinical trials and/or academic centres.

To address these perceived shortcomings and attempt to streamline and unify treatment approaches to bladder cancer in Canada, a multidisciplinary panel of expert clinicians was convened last fall for a two-day working group consensus meeting. The panelists included urologic oncologists, medical oncologists, radiation oncologists, patient representatives, a genitourinary pathologist, and an enterostomal therapy nurse. The following recommendations and summaries of supporting evidence represent the results of the presentations, debates, and discussions.

Methodology

Prior to the two-day consensus meeting, the steering committee assigned subtopics to individual experts who were asked to conduct a literature search on an assigned topic, identify knowledge gaps and limitations, and develop recommendation statements based on the best available evidence, taking into consideration the Canadian context. These recommendations were pre-circulated to the entire committee prior to the event. If evidence for any important clinical question was absent or inadequate, the topic experts were asked to provide their own opinions based on both their understanding of the biology of the disease and clinical experience.

.....

During the consensus meetings, each topic expert presented his/her recommendation statements, as well as the published or presented evidence, where it existed, to support those recommendations. During and after each presentation, the participants' panel was asked to provide comments and to indicate whether they agreed with the recommendations or, if not, to propose revisions. In most cases, consensus was reached on the statements presented in this document. In those cases where consensus was not reached, this is clearly stated.

The levels of evidence and grades of recommendations used in this document are adapted from those of the Oxford Centre for Evidence-based Medicine.¹

I. Hematuria: Workup, rapid access clinic, timelines, investigations

For the purposes of this document, the panel agreed that the term "gross hematuria" would be used rather than other interchangeable terms, such as visible hematuria or macroscopic hematuria. The panel also chose the term "microscopic hematuria" rather than non-visible hematuria. To be considered a positive specimen for microscopic hematuria, three or more red blood cells (RBCs) per field are required. Notably, however, the panelists acknowledged that when discussing hematuria with patients, it might be easier for many patients to understand "visible" and "non-visible" rather than the terminology used in this document.

There are a number of different clinical practice guidelines, consensus documents, and recommendations available dealing with microscopic hematuria.²⁻⁶ The following is the consensus arrived at by the Canadian Working Group after synthesizing the existing recommendations and reviewing the available clinical trial evidence.

A. Recommended indications for evaluation by primary care physicians

- i. Single episode of gross hematuria, in the absence of urinary tract infection (UTI) or other transient causes (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. Single episode of symptomatic (e.g., hesitancy, frequency, urgency, dysuria) microscopic hematuria (in absence of UTI or other transient causes) (Level III–Grade C).
- Confirmed episode of asymptomatic, microscopic hematuria (in absence of UTI or other transient causes) (Level III–Grade C).
- iv. A positive dipstick alone should prompt confirmation with a formal microscopic analysis, but not workup for hematuria (Level III–Grade C).
- v. Use of anti-coagulation or anti-platelet agents do not exclude patients from undergoing hematuria evaluation (Level III–Grade C).
- vi. Transient causes of hematuria, such as UTI, menstruation, trauma, instrumentation, exercise-induced hematuria, or myoglobinuria, should be excluded (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

With respect to the requirements for evaluation — whether one needed confirmation of microscopic hematuria or if a single episode was sufficient — there was no consensus reached among the panelists. However, the evidence does suggest that one positive sample is sufficient to prompt an evaluation.⁷⁻¹⁴

It is also important to note that non-malignant causes of microhematuria (e.g., medical renal disease, bladder stones, urethral stricture) would also benefit from active management. Given that gross hematuria associated with serious conditions is most often intermittent, only one episode is required before prompting evaluation. For microscopic hematuria, a dipstick test is a good positive predictor (91–100% sensitivity), but cannot be used to rule in hematuria, as there are many potential reasons for false-positives (e.g., myoglobinuria and oxidizing contaminants) and false-negatives (e.g., presence of reducing agents like ascorbic acid, urinary pH <5.1).¹⁵

B. Recommended elements of initial evaluation of hematuria in primary care

- i. The assessment of the symptomatic or asymptomatic microscopic hematuria patient should include a careful history and physical examination, including measurement of blood pressure (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. Laboratory blood work: Creatinine, blood urea nitrogen (BUN), calculated glomerular filtration rate (GFR) (Level III–Grade C).
- iii. Urinalysis. The presence of dysmorphic RBCs, proteinuria, cellular casts, and/or renal insufficiency or any other clinical indicator suspicious for renal parenchymal disease warrants concurrent nephrologic workup, but does not preclude the need for urologic evaluation (Level III–Grade C).
- iv. Urinary cytology is indicated in patients with gross and symptomatic microscopic hematuria; it is not indicated in patients with asymptomatic microscopic hematuria (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

The recommended laboratory work (creatinine, BUN, calculated GFR) is critical, as abnormal renal function warrants evaluation to establish the etiology of renal dysfunction. The evaluation of renal function is also needed to consider the selection of the diagnostic imaging studies to be employed as part of the hematuria evaluation, particularly whether the patient can have a computed tomography (CT) with contrast.

With respect to the use of urinary cytology, a wide range of sensitivity and specificity has been reported in the literature (sensitivity 0–100%, specificity 62.5–100%).^{2,16} Although we recommended that cytology be used for gross hematuria and symptomatic microscopic hematuria, we acknowledge that cytology has minimal application in ruling out malignancy or excluding patients from further investigation.

C. Recommended indications for referral to urology

- i. All patients with a SINGLE episode of gross hematuria (any age) (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. All patients with a SINGLE episode of symptomatic microscopic hematuria (any age) (Level III–Grade C).
- iii. All patients with a CONFIRMED episode of asymptomatic microscopic hematuria aged ≥35 yrs (Level III–Grade C).

iv. Patients with asymptomatic microscopic hematuria aged <35 years and perceived high-risk factors (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

Note that the threshold age among those with asymptomatic hematuria is 35 years. This threshold, recommended by the American Urological Association (AUA)-endorsed guidelines in 2012, was lowered from previous recommendations, which used 40 years as the threshold. This was motivated by a review of the literature, which showed that 95 of 98 (97%) patients diagnosed with a urinary tract malignancy in 17 screening studies^{7-12,17-27} were older than 35 years; and 406 of 409 (99.3%) patients diagnosed with a urinary tract malignancy in the initial and further workup studies were older than 35 years.

Other high-risk factors include current or past tobacco use, history of pelvic irradiation, cyclophosphamide or other carcinogenic alkylating agent exposure, and exposure to occupational hazards such as dyes, benzenes, and aromatic amines. Among patients with these risk factors who present with microscopic hematuria, the incidence of malignancy has been reported to be as high as 25.8%.¹²

We recognize that our recommendations for referral may cast a broad net with a relatively low yield. A large, retrospective analysis of 156 691 patients with microhematuria (from the US Kaiser Permanente database) showed that the overall three-year incidence of bladder cancer among patients with hematuria was low, at 0.68%.¹⁴ Some observers have interpreted these findings to suggest that criteria for referral should be more stringent than those that we suggest.²⁸

D. Recommended indications for referral to nephrology

- i. In addition to the urological evaluations, patients with the following findings should be considered for further renal function evaluation (Level III–Grade C):
 - Abnormal GFR.
 - Significant proteinuria.
 - Isolated hematuria (i.e., in the absence of significant proteinuria) with hypertension in those aged <40 years.
 - Gross hematuria coinciding with intercurrent (usually upper respiratory tract) infection.

E. Recommended urological investigations

- i. All patients with an indication for referral to urology should undergo the following tests:
 - Cystoscopy (clinical principle).
 - Upper tract imaging (Level III–Grade C).
 - The use of urinary markers, including cytology, is not recommended as a part of the routine

evaluation of the patient with asymptomatic microhematuria; for those with gross hematuria or symptomatic microhematuria, cytology is recommended (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

With respect to cystoscopy, there are many studies that have been published comparing the different modalities (conventional white-light cystoscopy [WLC] or blue-light cystoscopy with 5-aminolaevulinic acid [ALA] or hexyl aminolevlinate [HAL]).²⁹⁻⁴⁶ The evidence remains inconclusive as to which modality is preferred, as the published sensitivities and specificities of each span broad ranges across the various studies.

For upper urinary tract imaging of patients with gross hematuria or symptomatic microscopic hematuria, multiphasic CT urography (with IV contrast), is the imaging procedure of choice because it has the highest sensitivity and specificity for imaging the upper tracts.^{47,48} This modality should include sufficient phases to evaluate the renal parenchyma to rule out a renal mass and an excretory phase to evaluate the urothelium of the upper tracts. For patients with relative or absolute contraindications that preclude use of multi-phasic CT (such as renal insufficiency, iodinated contrast allergy, pregnancy), magnetic resonance urography (MRU) (without and with intravenous contrast) is an acceptable alternative imaging approach. For patients with relative or absolute contraindications that preclude use of both multi-phasic CT and MRI (such as presence of metal in the body) where collecting system detail is deemed necessary, combining non-contrast CT or renal ultrasound with retrograde pyelograms provides alternative evaluation of the entire upper tract.49-51

For patients with asymptomatic microscopic hematuria, imaging is still recommended, but the choice of modality is left to physician and patient preference on a case-by-case basis.

With respect to urinary markers, while they are not recommended as part of routine workup, there is published evidence from numerous studies that they can have predictive value.⁵²⁻⁶³ For example, for the marker NMP22, sensitivities ranged from 6.0–100% and specificities from 62–92%. With BTA-stat, specificities were reported in the range of 69–73%; and in studies investigating UroVysion FISH, sensitivities ranged from 61–100% and specificities from 71.4–93%.

F. Recommendations for long-term monitoring in primary care (all recommendations Level IV—Grade D):

i. Patients not meeting criteria for referral to urology or nephrology, or who have had negative urological or nephrological investigations, need long-term monitoring due to the uncertainty of the underlying diagnosis. Patients should be monitored for the development of:

- Voiding lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS);
- Gross hematuria;
- Significant or increasing proteinuria;
- Progressive renal impairment (falling eGFR); and/ or
- Hypertension.
- ii. Annual urinalyses for three years for patients with gross hematuria, symptomatic microscopic hematuria, and persistent asymptomatic microscopic hematuria after negative urologic workup.
- iii. If a patient with a history of persistent asymptomatic microscopic hematuria has two consecutive negative annual urinalyses (one per year for two years from the time of initial evaluation or beyond), then no further urinalyses for the purpose of evaluation of asymptomatic microscopic hematuria are necessary.
- iv. Cytology is recommended yearly for three years following a negative workup in patients with risk factors for urothelial cell carcinoma.
- v. For persistent or recurrent asymptomatic microscopic hematuria after initial negative urologic workup, repeat evaluation within three to five years should be considered.
- vi. Changes in the clinical scenario, such as a substantial increase in the degree of microscopic hematuria, the detection of dysmorphic RBCs with concomitant hypertension and/or proteinuria, the development of gross hematuria, pain, or other new symptoms, may warrant earlier re-evaluation and/or referral to other practitioners, such as nephrologists.

Discussion

With respect to long-term monitoring for hypertension, one must keep in mind that the development of hypertension in older people may have no relation to the hematuria and, therefore, not increase the likelihood of underlying glomerular disease.

The recommendation for discontinuing monitoring for patients with asymptomatic microscopic hematuria after repeat evaluations is supported by the finding that among 234 men with negative evaluation, only two developed bladder cancer during 14 years of followup.⁶⁴ Another study involving 140 patients with microscopic hematuria reported that those individuals with fewer than five RBCs/HPF on three urinalyses may be followed conservatively, as they are unlikely to have significant pathology.⁶⁵

G. Recommended timing of evaluation (all recommendations Level IV–Grade D)

- i. Patients with gross hematuria or symptomatic microscopic hematuria should undergo complete urological evaluation, including cystoscopy, within four weeks.
- ii. Patients with asymptomatic microscopic hematuria should undergo urological evaluation, including cystoscopy, within 12 weeks.

Discussion

Recent evidence shows that wait times for initial evaluation are variable. A retrospective cohort study using data from two provincial health databases in Quebec showed that the median delay before a first urologist visit was 32 days (mean: 72 days, SD: 96.8, interquartile range [IR]: 75).⁶⁶ The median waiting time was 45 days for women and 23 days for men. The median waiting time between the first urologist visit and the first cystoscopy was 22 days (mean: 69, SD: 103, IR:77).⁶⁶

H. Recommendations for dissemination of guidelines and education

- i. A public campaign is recommended to increase awareness at the patient level.
- ii. Guidelines should be disseminated to primary care physicians and education provided to increase proper evaluation of patients with hematuria.

Discussion

These actions are recommended based on the understanding that patients do not often see their physician after an episode of hematuria⁶⁷ and that primary care practitioners have demonstrated poor adherence (approximately one-third adherent) to published guidelines.⁶⁸

I. Recommended areas for research

- i. We encourage the development of a multi-institutional registry to help investigate unmet needs with respect to hematuria.
- ii. The creation of hematuria clinics is encouraged.

Discussion

The following are some of the potential unmet needs that may be investigated with a multi-institutional registry:

- Determination of true incidence of malignancy and other abnormalities found upon hematuria workup.
- Determination of location (upper vs. lower urinary tract) of abnormalities in order to help determine the most cost-efficient upper tract evaluation method.

- Validation of stratification of risk to dictate intensity of hematuria workup.
- Evaluation of cost-effectiveness of hematuria workup.
- Future role of urinary markers.

The creation of "one-stop" hematuria clinics in Australia has been demonstrated to facilitate the referral process from primary care physicians to urology and decrease the time required to complete assessment (up to 50% completion of assessment in one single visit).^{69,70}

II. Optimizing outcomes in high-risk non-muscleinvasive bladder cancer (NMIBC)

A. Recommendations for transurethral resection of bladder tumour (TURBT) technique

- i. All visible tumours should be resected if possible (Level III–Grade B).
- ii. Re-resection should be performed for all T1 lesions when muscle has not been sampled (Level II–Grade B).
- iii. In select situations where resection of a small T1 tumour with muscle performed by an experienced surgeon who is confident that the extent and depth of the resection is adequate, a re-resection may not be necessary (Level III–Grade C).
- iv. Re-resection of TaHG lesions is not routinely recommended (Level IV–Grade C).

Discussion

The rate of recurrence at the first followup cystoscopy is highly variable, ranging from 3–46% in the literature.⁷¹ Although differences in recurrence rates may in part be explained by differences in study populations, the authors of a combined analysis of studies investigating recurrence rates concluded that the quality of the transurethral resections (TURs) also has a very significant impact.⁷¹

Immediate postoperative instillation of intravesical chemotherapy does not compensate for poor surgical technique; complete responses (CRs) with this latter method are only in the range of 30–50%, and the recurrence rate for those who do not reach a CR is up to 80%.⁷²

There are several reasons why the panel recommended re-resection in the above-mentioned populations (all T1 lesions where muscle has not been sampled, T1 lesions with muscle if uncertainty regarding the extent of resection exists [e.g., large lesions, multiple tumours, initial resection by non-bladder-cancer-focused surgeon], and/or for prognostic information). These include: improved staging, improved therapy, clearance of microscopic residual tumour, improved response to bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG), and more insight into the biology of the disease.^{73,74} A large, single-centre, retrospective study of 1021 patients treated with intravesical BCG for non-muscle invasive highrisk bladder cancer demonstrated that the recurrence rate at three months among those with re-resection was significantly lower than among those who did not have a second resection (9.6% vs. 44.3%).⁷⁵ Understaging after initial transurethral resection of a bladder tumour (TURBT) has been reported in 27–78% of cases.^{76,77} Re-resection has been shown to lead to a change of therapy in approximately one-third of patients.⁷⁸

Several retrospective series have demonstrated the benefits of re-resection on the rate of progression.^{75,79,80} In addition, a single randomized, controlled trial has been published that demonstrated re-resection decreased recurrence of disease regardless of whether postoperative single intravesical instillation of chemotherapy was used or not. However, this study has several limitations due to its design (e.g., no blinding, no sample size justification, lack of definitions of endpoints).^{81,82}

Although the value of re-resection is often stated, whether or not it leads to an actual improved response to BCG is not clear. The studies evaluating repeat vs. single TURBT in this regard^{83,84} should not be considered conclusive.

While the evidence does support re-resection for most patients, the panel did note that there could be select situations, such as resection of a small T1 tumour with muscle by an experienced surgeon who is confident that the extent and depth of the resection is adequate, that re-resection may not be necessary. Research has shown that experienced surgeons are less likely to leave residual disease than their less experienced colleagues.⁸⁵

With respect to TaHG tumours, there is a lack of consensus among guidelines. The European Association of Urology (EUA) guidelines assert that re-resection is the standard of care in this population;^{86,87} the 2010 Canadian Urological Association (CUA) guidelines include a Grade C recommendation for re-resection in this population,⁸⁸ while the AUA makes no specific recommendation for this subgroup.⁸⁹ The lack of consensus reflects the scarcity of available data; most of the published research focuses on T1 disease.

B. Recommendations for induction BCG

- i. First-line adjuvant treatment for T1HG disease should be BCG or BCG + electromotive drug administration (EDMA)/mitomycin C (MMC) (Level I–Grade A).
- ii. Induction BCG should be reserved for high-risk (T1 or HG) tumours only (Level I–Grade B).
- iii. Induction BCG as first-line therapy for intermediate risk disease should be used sparingly (Level IV–Grade C).
- iv. Induction BCG should be administered at full dose when possible (Level I–Grade A).

Discussion

For induction therapy, BCG + TUR has been shown to be superior to TUR alone in terms of reducing recurrences and the risk of progression.^{90,91} It has also been shown to be the best single agent to use in this setting, having demonstrated superiority in terms of recurrences^{92,93} and progression⁹⁴ compared to intravesical MMC in meta-analyses of randomized, controlled trials. In a single European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) study, BCG was also found to be superior to intravesical epirubicin.⁹⁵

The optimal dosing, schedule and duration of BCG has not been conclusively demonstrated, but we recommend that it be used at full dose whenever possible. A recent randomized non-inferiority trial of full-dose vs. one-third dose BCG failed to prove non-inferiority of one-third BCG dosing compared to full dose.⁹⁶ However, for high-risk NMIBC, full-dose BCG for three years was superior to one-third dose BCG given for one year.

The cautious recommendation for intermediate-risk disease is based on the observation that there are no specific studies of BCG as first-line therapy in this population. However, in patients with low-grade Ta tumours, which are multifocal AND large (>3 cm) AND multi-recurrent (>1 per year), BCG induction is an appropriate option, as these patients should be treated as high-risk.

Notably, there are different strains of BCG available, with the potential for differences in efficacy between these strains.⁹⁷ This has not been well studied in the Canadian context.

One report has also shown that the use of sequential BCG and EMDA MMC is more effective than BCG alone in an Italian population.⁹⁸ Another study reported that EMDA MMC alone may have similar efficacy compare with BCG alone.⁹⁹ We acknowledge that at the time of writing, access to EMDA MMC is uneven across Canada and validation in a North American population has not been done.

C. Recommendations for maintenance BCG

- i. Maintenance BCG should be provided, whenever possible (Level I).
- ii. The optimal dose and duration of BCG maintenance is full dose for three years for high-risk disease (Level I–Grade A).
- iii. In cases where BCG induction is used for intermediate-risk disease, BCG maintenance can be shortened to 12 months (Level II–Grade B).

Discussion

The recommendation in favour of maintenance BCG is based largely on the results of the SWOG 8507 trial, involving 384 patients with intermediate- and high-risk Ta, T1, or Tis disease.¹⁰⁰ This trial showed that maintenance BCG was superior to no maintenance in terms of recurrence and progression. The difference between the study arms was not significant for overall survival.¹⁰⁰ It should be noted that this study has some substantial limitations, including that it was not blinded and used a composite endpoint instead of true progression. Although some studies have suggested that BCG dose reductions can improve compliance (via decreased toxicity), contemporary randomized trial results demonstrate >80% compliance rate regardless of dose.¹⁰¹

The optimal maintenance regimen for BCG among patients with high-risk disease has been defined as three years at full dose,¹⁰² with administration at three, six, 12, 18, 24, 30, and 36 months (after initial therapy for six weeks).¹⁰³

For intermediate-risk disease, full dose with one year maintenance was associated with efficacy similar to full dose with three years of maintenance therapy.¹⁰² In patients in whom BCG is associated with significant side effects or there exist significant barriers to its administration (e.g., travel, drug shortage, poor tolerability, patient choice, etc.), maintenance therapy (dose and duration) can be modified to one year.

D. Recommendations for early cystectomy

- i. Patients with T1 disease with concomitant high-risk features have the highest probability of progression. If multiple high-risk features are present, these patients should be counselled regarding the merits of early cystectomy (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. Early cystectomy should be strongly considered for patients with T1 disease on a complete initial resection AND with persistent T1 on re-resection (Level IV–Grade C).

Discussion

With respect to the first recommendation, high-risk features include concomitant carcinoma in-situ (CIS), lymphovascular invasion (LVI), large/multiple tumour size (>3 cm), micropapillary features, and extensive (as opposed to focal) invasion. Research clearly shows that patients with T1 disease (either initially or upon restaging pathology) have a significantly higher risk of progression compared to patients with T0, Ta, or CIS.^{73,104} Immediate cystectomy for these high-risk patients is a valid option, as surveillance may shorten survival if they are allowed to progress to muscle invasion.¹⁰⁵

The majority of patients, regardless of age, will not want cystectomy. These individuals should receive education about the outcomes and pros/cons associated with early cystectomy. Notably, younger patients (<60 years) with T1HG and minimal to no comorbidities stand to benefit

the most from immediate cystectomy. They have the most to lose from suboptimal treatment, both in terms of duration of life and quality of life.¹⁰⁶

III. Salvage therapy in NMIBC

When considering the recommendations in this section, note that for selected patients with recurrent low-volume/ low-grade disease, office fulguration is a potentially efficacious strategy that is often overlooked. Evidence suggests that patients with small papillary tumours who have only had TaLG previously can safely undergo office fulguration.¹⁰⁷

It should be recognized that there are many definitions in the literature for BCG failures: BCG-refractory, BCGintolerant, and BCG relapse. For the purposes of this discussion, we have elected to use the following definitions:

- BCG-refractory: Any T1HG at three months or failure to achieve a high-grade disease-free state after six months following BCG induction with one cycle of maintenance.¹⁰⁸
- BCG-relapse: Recurrence of high-risk disease after being disease-free (complete response) at six months from TURBT following induction and maintenance BCG. Relapse is substratified as early (within 12 months) or late (>12 months) with respect to last dose of BCG.¹⁰⁸
- BCG-intolerant: Tumour recurs after less than an adequate course of therapy due to a BCG-related adverse event.¹⁰⁸

A new disease state is evolving in the context of clinical trial design that is referred to as BCG-unresponsive, which includes BCG-refractory disease along with BCG relapse within six months of last BCG dose.

A. General recommendations

- i. Always consider extravesical location of disease or understaging as possible reason(s) for treatment failure.
- ii. Optimization of first-line therapy will decrease the risk of failure and the need for subsequent salvage therapy.
- iii. Smoking cessation interventions should be offered to all patients.
- iv. Determine risk category to help determine the choice of salvage therapy.

Discussion

There are several potential reasons for treatment failure. Consideration of which is the most likely cause in each scenario will help determine the subsequent course of treatment. For example, there may have been inadequate staging with more advanced disease than appreciated that will not respond to further intravesical therapy (e.g., already muscle-invasive or metastatic [especially nodes], or there is occult disease in upper tracts or prostate urethra that is not in contact with the intravesical agents). In a retrospective analysis of 110 patients with high-risk NMIBC repeatedly treated with intravesical BCG, the investigators found that 57 cases (52%) of recurrences had upper tract and/or urethral carcinoma.¹⁰⁹

Alternatively, the tumour may be resistant to the intravesical agent, in which case, intravesical therapy with a different agent may still be considered.

Optimization of first-line therapy includes some of the following considerations:

- 1. Ensure high-quality TURBT with muscle present in the specimen;
- 2. Repeat the TURBT in patients with T1HG bladder cancer or if the first TURBT was incomplete;
- 3. Administer appropriate maintenance intravesical therapy in all patients;
- 4. Do not discontinue first-line therapy prematurely (i.e., at three months) in patients with TaHG or CIS; and
- 5. Consider immediate cystectomy in the highest-risk patients, especially those with LVI and/or variant histology.

In order to reduce the risk of failing MMC, administration of MMC needs to be optimized. In meta-analyses comparing BCG to MMC, MMC administration was not optimized and no maintenance therapy was administered.^{91,92,94} MMC use should include pharmacokinetic manipulations to increase drug concentration (i.e., 40 mg in 20 mL), reduce subsequent dilution by urine (i.e., limit patient fluid intake before administration and ensure empty bladder at start of instillation), and alkalinization of the urine to stabilize the drug.¹¹⁰ The benefit of maintenance intravesical chemotherapy has not been shown definitively, but limited evidence does support its use, including one prospective randomized trial comparing induction BCG in one arm to induction mitomycin in a second arm and induction mitomycin with three years of monthly maintenance in a third arm.¹¹¹

Every patient should be asked if he/she is a smoker and, if so, referred to a smoking cessation program. There is evidence that cessation lowers risk of recurrence and, possibly, of progression.¹¹²

Patients being considered for salvage therapy can be stratified into three groups based on the stage/grade of tumour at the time of salvage therapy: intermediate-risk (TaLG), highrisk (TaHG, CIS) and very high-risk (T1HG).

B. Recommendations for intermediate-risk patients (recurrent or multifocal TaLG or size >3 cm)

i. Best salvage is often aggressive TURBT + postoperative mitomycin + close surveillance (cystoscopy every three months; office fulguration for small recurrences), especially if recurrences occur less than once per year. This avoids the overuse of intravesical therapy.

- ii. If prior MMC, then use BCG for salvage (full dose with 12 months maintenance).
- iii. If prior BCG, then use MMC for salvage (weekly for six weeks, then monthly up to 12 months).
- iv. There is little evidence to guide the sequence of the other potential options in BCG-refractory patients. In no particular order of preference, these include: BCG re-induction and maintenance, BCG + interferon [IFN], EMDA/MMC + BCG, gemcitabine, docetaxel, epirubicin/doxorubicin, and MMC-hyperthermia.
- v. If tumour continues to be resistant/refractory in this setting:
 - If patients continue to have recurrences, but less frequent and in lower numbers, it is still beneficial to continue therapy. We recommend waiting six months before changing therapy. Re-evaluate upper tracts.
 - If tumour relapses more than 12 months after finishing therapy, then re-treat with the same agent as last course.
 - If tumour relapses less than 12 months after finishing therapy, then re-treat with a different agent.
 - vi. Cystectomy should be considered in primarily unresectable or uncontrollable disease (e.g., multifocal tumours on every resection), or with other factors that make the patient high-risk (e.g., combination of large size, multiple, and frequent recurrences).

Discussion

Patients with recurrent/multifocal TaLG are at much lower risk of progression than TaHG, CIS, and T1 disease. According to the EORTC risk tables, the progression rate is in the range of 15–20%.¹¹³

The selection of salvage intravesical agents after BCG and MMC failure will depend primarily on the availability of treatments at different centers (e.g., EMDA) and the clinician's experience with different agents.

The efficacy of microwave hyperthermia in combination with intravesical chemotherapy has been demonstrated in several studies,¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁶ but this intervention is not currently available in Canada. Combination BCG/IFN α -2b has been shown to have potential for patients as an alternative to BCG alone (using a lower dose of BCG in the combination),¹¹⁷ but its efficacy in BCG-refractory patients remains uncertain.^{118,119} A recent prospective, randomized study reported in abstract form only indicated that BCG in combination with IFN may improve recurrence-free survival over BCG alone in BCG-naïve patients.¹¹⁷

There are no data on EMDA in the salvage setting. The recommendation to consider this agent is an extrapolation from its use as a primary adjuvant therapy.⁹⁸

With respect to the recommendations for changing therapy, it should be noted that there is no consensus definition of treatment-resistant/refractory disease in the intermediaterisk setting. Also, the recommendation of a 12-month threshold for deciding whether or not to use the same agent or a different one is expert consensus that is based loosely on the findings of Joudi et al that BCG + IFN is as efficacious in patients who have failed BCG more than 12 months previously as it is in BCG-naïve patients.¹¹⁹ Overall intermediaterisk patients are at relatively low risk of progression and there is little hurry to change therapy.

C. Recommendations for high-risk patients (TaHG and CIS)

- i. Low-grade recurrences in patients receiving intravesical therapy for high-grade disease are not considered treatment failure.
- ii. First-line therapy should always be BCG; persistence at three months should not lead to initiation of salvage therapy.
- iii. BCG-refractory disease (persistence at six months) requires salvage therapy.
- iv. Relapse within 12 months after last dose of BCG requires salvage therapy.
- v. Relapse beyond 12 months after last dose of BCG should be treated with repeat induction and maintenance BCG or BCG/IFN.
- vi. Radical cystectomy is recommended as the first-line salvage therapy for all patients with BCG-refractory high-risk bladder cancer or BCG-relapsing high-risk disease within 12 months of the last BCG dose.
- vii. If a patient is ineligible for radical cystectomy or prefers an additional course of intravesical therapy, the following options can be considered (in no order of preference): BCG re-induction and maintenance, BCG + IFN, EMDA/MMC and BCG, gemcitabine, docetaxel, epirubicin/doxorubicin, and MMC-hyperthermia.
- viii. The risk of progression rises with each subsequent course of salvage intravesical therapy, so that all eligible patients should be encouraged to reconsider radical cystectomy upon recurrence following one course of salvage therapy.

Discussion

If a patient with TaHG or CIS on BCG therapy and has persistent (but not progressive) disease at three months, maintenance therapy should be continued. CIS does not require re-biopsy at the three-month time point, but any papillary disease should be resected. The recommended treatment for patients with BCGrefractory, high-risk disease is radical cystectomy. Any subsequent salvage intravesical therapy is associated with an increased risk of disease progression. However, some patients will be medically unfit for cystectomy, and others will prefer a course of salvage therapy despite the inherent risk. The risk of progression increases with every course of salvage intravesical therapy.¹²⁰ As such, one should avoid using more than one salvage therapy, unless cystectomy is not an option.

Furthermore, the patient and treating practitioner must recognize that the likelihood of remaining recurrence-free after one year of salvage intravesical therapy is only approximately 15–30%.

Patients with persistent disease at six months are at risk for progression, but the short-term risk is relatively low. Many practitioners delay cystectomy to provide one course of salvage intravesical therapy based on studies that suggest that progression and mortality rates do not start to rise until after one year.¹²¹⁻¹²³ In one analysis by Jäger et al involving 278 patients with high-risk NMIBC, the five-year rates of cancer-specific survival were 86% for those who underwent cystectomy during the first four months, 83% among those whose cystectomy was performed from month five to one year, and 72% for those whose cystectomy was performed after one year or more.¹²³

With respect to the individual treatments listed, no level 1 evidence is available for any of these in the salvage setting, and the points discussed above apply here also.

Evaluation of the various options for BCG failures has shown that radical cystectomy leads to two-year recurrencefree survival rates (40–90%) that are higher than those reported for salvage intravesical therapies (8-55%).^{124,125}

D. Recommendations for very high-risk patients (T1HG)

- i. Recurrence or persistence of T1HG bladder cancer at any time on BCG therapy (including at the threemonth time point after induction BCG) or within 12 months of the last BCG dose is an indication for radical cystectomy (Grade B).
- ii. Re-TURBT and additional intravesical therapy should only be considered if the:
 - Patient is not suitable for cystectomy; or
 - Recurrence more than 12 months after last tumour (Grade C).

Discussion

The risk of progression is markedly higher in patients with BCG-refractory T1HG bladder cancer, and any delay for salvage intravesical therapy puts the patient at undue risk.^{126,127}

Concomitant CIS or lymphovascular invasion (LVI) are additional adverse risk features that should encourage radi-

cal cystectomy in the first-line or subsequent salvage settings. The results from Joudi et al suggest that re-induction with BCG plus IFN is safe if a patient recurs more than 12 months after the last BCG dose,¹¹⁹ but radical cystectomy also remains an important treatment option in these patients.

E. Recommendations for BCG-intolerant recurrent bladder cancer

- i. Immediate cystectomy should be considered in all patients with BCG-intolerant very high-risk disease.
- ii. EMDA-MMC was shown to be equivalent to intravesical BCG in one trial and should be considered a valid option if available.
- iii. Radical cystectomy is recommended in patients failing EMDA-MMC.
- iv. If a patient is ineligible for radical cystectomy or prefers an additional course of intravesical therapy, the following options can be considered (in no order of preference): MMC, gemcitabine, docetaxel, epirubicin/doxorubicin, and MMC-hyperthermia.

IV. Prostatic urethral disease

A. Recommendations for investigations

- i. Consider prostatic urethral biopsy if: (Level III– Grade C)
 - Positive urine cytology with no visible bladder tumour.
 - Tumour at trigone/bladder neck or presence of bladder CIS or multiple high-risk bladder tumours.
- ii. Obtain upper tract imaging to exclude upper tract urothelial carcinoma. (Level III–Grade C)
- iii. Perform staging studies if invasion into prostatic ducts, acini, or stroma. (Level III–Grade C)

Discussion

The consideration of a prostatic urethral biopsy for patients with positive urine cytology with no visible bladder tumour is supported by a study involving 276 male patients with NMIBC (242 males), among whom 36 had recurrence in prostatic urethra (26 with macroscopic tumours and 10 with CIS).¹²⁸

CIS in the prostatic urethra has been identified in 9–25% of patients with high-risk bladder tumours (stages Ta/T1).¹²⁹⁻¹³¹ Given that these can evolve into prostatic stromal disease if left undiagnosed and untreated, it is reasonable to consider TURP biopsy among these patients. Importantly, prostatic urethral involvement is associated with understaging in

NMIBC. In one series, understaging was reported among 53% of those with prostatic urethral positivity compared to only 20% among those without involvement.¹³² Staging studies are recommended if there is invasion into ducts, acini, or stroma, as it may alter the prognosis and management.¹³³⁻¹³⁶

B. Recommendations for management

- i. TURP should be performed if BCG is administered (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. Consider re-TURP post-BCG (Level IV). If P0 post-BCG induction, then maintenance BCG is recommended.
- iii. Radical cystoprostatectomy and BCG are options for ductal involvement (Level III–Grade C).
 - Focal ductal BCG recommended (Level IV).
 - Non-focal ductal radical cystoprostatectomy recommended (Level IV).
 - Consider simultaneous urethrectomy if nonorthotopic diversion performed (Level IV)
 - If ductal or stromal disease default should be urethrectomy.
 - Routine biopsies of prostatic urethra prior to radical cystoprostatectomy are not required (Level III).
- iv. If prostate stromal involvement (cT4a) and the patient is a radical cystectomy candidate consider: (Level III–Grade C)
 - Perioperative systemic chemotherapy.
 - Concomitant urethrectomy.

Discussion

Performing a TURP opens the bladder neck to allow BCG contact with the prostate urethra, improves the accuracy of disease staging, and is preferred prior to BGC administration.¹³⁷ There is very limited evidence to guide recommendations for patients with ductal involvement; current evidence consists of small series of fewer than 10 patients each.¹³⁸⁻¹⁴⁰ While TUR biopsies of the prostatic urethra can provide information to complement staging and support clinical decision-making prior to radical cystoprostatectomy, it does lack sensitivity and specificity and should not be considered mandatory. The pattern of invasion on TURP biopsy does not always correlate with cystectomy pathology in clinical studies.^{141,142}

In patients undergoing radical cystectomy, involvement of the prostatic urethra with high-grade disease, including CIS, is associated with an increased risk of subsequent urethral recurrence. This risk does not necessarily prohibit orthotopic diversion, provided the urethral margin is free of disease, but it does suggest that urethrectomy should be performed in patients undergoing heterotopic diversion.

V. Immediate postoperative intravesical chemotherapy

A. Recommendations

- i. Recurrence reduction is best for low-risk bladder tumours (Level IA–Grade A).
- ii. Benefit is unclear for high-risk bladder tumours (Level IB–Grade A).
- iii. MMC, epirubicin, and doxorubicin all show beneficial effect (Level IA–Grade A).
- iv. Within six hours (and up to 24 hours), immediate instillation is optimal (Level III–Grade C).
- v. Do not instill if there is suspected bladder perforation, extensive TUR, or resection of orifice (Level III–Grade C), as significant complications can occur.
- vi. Weigh risks of single instillation vs. morbidity of small, low-risk tumour recurrences that can often be managed by office fulguration (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

The first meta-analysis of postoperative intravesical chemotherapy research was published in 2004 and included seven randomized trials with recurrence data for a total of 1476 patients.¹⁴³ The conclusion of this analysis was that a single immediate postoperative instillation of chemotherapy decreases the risk of recurrence by 11.7%. An updated meta-analysis, published in 2013, included data from 13 studies and 2548 patients.¹⁴⁴ Overall, the key finding was that postoperative intravesical chemotherapy significantly prolonged the recurrence-free interval by 38% (HR: 0.62; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.50–0.77; p<0.001). Based on these data, nine patients need to be treated to prevent one bladder tumour recurrence in the first year.¹⁴⁴ However, according to the authors of the recent meta-analysis, there was a high risk of bias in the studies included, which calls the clinical relevance of the statistical findings into question. The specific limitations included significant heterogeneity within studies, significant heterogeneity between studies, lack of individual patient data, and lack of guality control on TURBT. In a multicentre, randomized trial of 305 patients with primary and recurrent tumours with low- and intermediate-risk (pTa/T1, G1/2), patients received either epirubicin or no treatment.¹⁴⁵ Overall, there was significant benefit observed in favour of active treatment (HR for recurrence 0.56, p=0.002). However, subgroup analysis showed that the benefits were restricted to low-risk patients. Those with primary, solitary tumours derived substantial benefit, while no benefits were observed in patients with recurrent or multiple tumours. Similarly, patients with a low EORTC risk score (0–2) benefited significantly from epirubicin treatment, while those with a score of 3 or higher did not.

A recent individual randomized, placebo-controlled, multicentre, double-blinded trial of single-instillation gemcitabine among 328 patients with histologically confirmed NMIBC (pTa/pT1,G1-3) was recently published.¹⁴⁶ In this study, there was no observed difference in recurrence-free survival between the treatment and placebo arms. Another randomized study of 404 patients treated with single-instillation epirubicin or placebo following TURBT showed that active chemotherapy prevented only small recurrences (1–5 mm), with no significant impact on those larger than 5 mm.¹⁴⁷

With respect to timing of instillation, an analysis of factors determining new recurrences observed that there was a greater than two-fold relative risk for a new recurrence if the first instillation of chemotherapy (MMC in this study) was given later than on day 0.¹⁴⁸

For patients with recurrent disease, evidence to support the repeated administration of intravesical chemotherapy with every recurrence is lacking. However, for those with infrequent recurrences (less than one per year), one can consider retreating.

There is evidence arguing against the use of intravesical chemotherapy in patients planned for receiving BCG. In a trial comparing the use of postoperative intravesical epirubicin plus delayed instillation of BCG vs. delayed BCG alone (among 161 patients with NMIBC), there were no significant between-group differences in recurrence rates or time to recurrence.¹⁴⁹

The efficacy and safety of postoperative intravesical chemotherapy has also been compared to continuous saline bladder irrigation (CSBI) in a retrospective, non-randomized analysis involving 238 patients.¹⁵⁰ In that study, there was no significant difference between groups in terms of tumour recurrence, while the CSBI treatment was associated with fewer local toxicities.

Postoperative instillation of chemotherapy has also been evaluated in a head-to-head study compared to preoperative EMDA MMC or to TURBT alone among 374 patients with primary intermediate- or high-risk NMIBC.¹⁵¹ The preoperative EMDA MMC was associated with lower rates of recurrence and a higher disease-free interval compared to postoperative MMC instillation (passive diffusion).

The most common complications of intravesical chemotherapy are mild cystitis, frequency, urgency, mild hematuria, and skin irritation/rash.¹⁴⁴ While these are generally mild to moderate in severity, complications can be more severe for those individuals with unrecognized bladder perforation. Pelvic pain, urinary retention, and severe lower urinary tract symptoms can result from intravesical chemotherapy in these individuals.¹⁵²

VI. Surveillance of NMIBC

A. Recommendations

- i. Cystoscopy should be performed every three months for the first two years, every six months for the next two years, then annually thereafter (Level III–Grade C).
 - 1. For all cases, cystoscopy must be performed at three months.
 - 2. For low-risk disease, one may omit the sixand nine-month cystoscopies in the first year and schedule them annually thereafter.
- ii. Image upper tract for high-risk NMIBC every one to two years (Level III–Grade C). CT urogram is the preferred modality for upper tract imaging (Level IIB).
- iii. Urinary cytology is recommended with cystoscopy (Level IIB).
- iv. It is unclear if urinary markers provide significant additional information to facilitate detection and management (Level III), but a positive urine marker test leads to a better quality cystoscopic examination (Level IB).
- v. PDD may reduce tumour recurrences. The value of PDD with respect to long-term recurrence, progression, and survival has not been demonstrated, and costs must be considered (Levels IIA & III).
- vi. Narrow-band imaging may improve cancer detection and tumour recurrence rates, but the value with respect to long-term recurrence, progression, and survival has not been demonstrated (Level II).

Discussion

The importance of the three-month cystoscopy has been demonstrated by several investigators.¹⁵³ A retrospective study of 414 patients with TaG1-2 disease demonstrated that if the three-month cystoscopy is negative, 80% remain free of recurrence.¹⁵⁴ Recurrence at three months has also been associated with a greater than three-fold risk of progression.¹⁵⁵ For patients with TaLG, evidence shows that there is low risk of recurrence at six and nine months when the three-month cystoscopy is normal (4.3% and 2.7% recurrence rates for six and nine months, respectively).¹⁵⁶ As there is a long-term, lifelong risk of recurrence^{157,158} long-term followup should continue. After five years, adjunctive testing (e.g., microhematuria dipstick) can be considered as an alternative to cystoscopy for low-risk disease.

With respect to upper tract imaging, evidence shows that risk of upper tract tumour recurrences increases during followup in high-risk bladder tumours.¹⁵⁹ The time to recurrence has varied in published studies, from 43.5–87.6 months. The frequency of upper tract imaging for these high-risk patients should be at least every two years.¹⁵³ CT urogram is the test of choice for evaluation of the upper tract.¹⁶⁰ If this is not available, intravenous pyelogram is a reasonable alternative.

Urinary cytology has a specificity of greater than 90% in experienced hands, but has limited sensitivity.¹⁶¹ Urinary bladder tumour markers could, in principle, be useful for monitoring bladder cancer recurrence, reducing the need for cystoscopies.^{162,163} However, inadequate sensitivities and specificities of these tests have limited their clinical impact for this purpose.¹⁶⁴ Positive urine marker tests have been shown to lead to better quality cystoscopic examinations.¹⁶⁵

Fluorescence cystoscopy (PDD) has a higher sensitivity and lower specificity compared to white-light cystoscopy; false positives can occur with inflammation, recent TUR or within 3 months of BCG.¹⁶⁶⁻¹⁶⁹ Similarly, several randomized trials have evaluated narrow band imaging (NBI) and demonstrated improved cancer detection rate compared to WLC.¹⁷⁰⁻¹⁷³ Both NBI and PDD have shown increased tumour detection and decreased recurrences compared to WLC TUR. However, impact on long-term recurrences and progression has not been demonstrated.

VII. Perioperative chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC)

A. Recommendations

i. Patients with MIBC who are eligible for neoadjuvant chemotherapy should be either referred preoperatively to medical oncology or discussed in a multidisciplinary setting for consideration of perioperative chemotherapy.

Discussion

Deaths from invasive urothelial carcinoma are generally a result of metastatic disease. Systemic therapy can play a key beneficial role in eradicating micrometastatic disease and improving cure rates. To date, the uptake of perioperative chemotherapy has been increasing, but remains underused in the setting of MIBC.¹⁷⁴ This may be due to a number of factors, including a perception that the benefits are inadequate to justify its use, patient comorbidities, a lack of available resources for timely consultation, and a lack of referrals from other professionals to medical oncology.

Candidates included in the neoadjuvant chemotherapy trials (based on the findings of a meta-analysis evaluating 11 trials of neoadjuvant chemotherapy involving more than 3000 patients¹⁷⁵) are primarily those patients who are younger than 80 years, have adequate performance status (0–1), have adequate renal function (eGFR >60 mL/min/1.73 m²), and

no comorbidities that preclude cisplatin use. Select centres still administer cisplatin-based neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with eGFR as low as 50 mL/min/1.73 m². Although all patients with MIBC can be offered neoadjuvant chemotherapy, eligible patients with high-risk features (presence of hydronephrosis, LVI, prostatic stromal invasion, or small cell/micropapillary features) have been found to derive the most benefit from neoadjuvant chemotherapy.^{175,176} Some centres have recommended neoadjuvant chemotherapy for patients with MIBC regardless of risk features, while other centres have advocated neoadjuvant chemotherapy only in MIBC patients with high-risk features to avoid overtreatment and toxicity.

Lastly, it is important to ensure expedient evaluation and delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy; consultation with medical oncology should occur within two weeks of referral and chemotherapy should start within one to two weeks of consultation.¹⁷⁷

ii. Neoadjuvant therapy is preferred to adjuvant therapy based on current evidence.

Discussion

The evidence in support of neoadjuvant therapy includes an international, multicentre trial of 967 patients randomized to three cycles of cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine (CMV) therapy or no chemotherapy prior to definitive local management (either cystectomy or radiotherapy [RT]).¹⁷⁸ Mean followup was eight years. In this study, the 10-year overall survival was 36% for the neoadjuvant group and 30% for the control group (p<0.05).

A smaller (n=317) SWOG study involving 317 patients with T2 to T4a disease evaluated the effects of three cycles of methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin (MVAC) compared to no chemotherapy prior to cystectomy.¹⁷⁶ The median survival reported in this study was 77 months for the neoadjuvant group and 46 months for the group undergoing cystectomy alone (p=0.06).

There have also been three meta-analyses of neoadjuvant chemotherapy, each of which concluded that cisplatinbased combination therapies are efficacious for improving overall survival.^{175,179,180}

There is also evidence of benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy. However, the data are not as compelling as those for neoadjuvant therapy, with evidence available only for trials involving smaller numbers of patients with varying chemotherapeutic regimens. Two trials have reported a survival benefit. The first included 91 patients with T3, T4, or node-positive disease.¹⁸¹ Following cystectomy, they were randomized to four cycles of cisplatin, doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide, or observation. The median survival was 4.3 years for the adjuvant group vs. 2.4 years for observation (p=0.006). This trial may, however, have been limited by selection bias; only 91 of 498 patients screened were eligible to participate.

The second positive study included 49 high-risk patients randomized to adjuvant chemotherapy or placebo. The chemotherapy was either MVAC or methotrexate, vinblastine, epirubicin and cisplatin (MVEC).¹⁸² This study was terminated early after an interim analysis showed significantly improved three-year survival (63% vs. 13%, p=0.002). A subsequent followup analysis showed that there is a persistent benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy, as the 10-year progression-free survival rates were 44% vs. 13% (p=0.002) and 10-year tumour-specific survival was 42% vs. 17% (p=0.007).¹⁸³ The 10-year overall survival difference was not significant (27% vs. 17%, p=0.07).

More recently, the EORTC 30994 study randomized 284 patients with T3, T4, or node-positive disease to adjuvant treatment or deferred chemotherapy only upon relapse.¹⁸⁴ After a median followup of seven years, the absolute mortality rates were 47% for the adjuvant treatment group and 57% for the delayed treatment group. However, the difference was not statistically significant (adjusted HR 0.78, 95% CI 0.56–1.08; p=0.13). There was, however, a significant improvement in progression-free survival (HR 054, 95% CI 0.4–0.73; p<0.0001). Five-year progression-free survival rates were 47.6% in the adjuvant group and 31.8% in the deferred group.¹⁸⁴

A meta-analysis of nine adjuvant studies involving a total of 945 patients concluded that there was a significant benefit of adjuvant cisplatin-based therapy in terms of overall survival (hazard ratio [HR] 0.77, 95% CI 0.59–0.99) and disease-free survival (HR 0.66, 95% CI 0.45–0.91); however, the power of the meta-analysis was limited.¹⁸⁵ Based on the meta-analysis, the best candidates for adjuvant therapy would include T3/4 and those with node-positive disease.

With respect to timing, patients should be referred to medical oncology within two to four weeks post definitive local therapy and initiation of chemotherapy within 10–12 weeks from surgery.

iii. Chemotherapy should be cisplatin-based combination therapy for three to four cycles. Evidence on the benefit of neoadjuvant chemotherapy is primarily based on the MVAC regimen.

Discussion

There is no evidence to support the superiority of any particular regimen for perioperative chemotherapy. However, all of the existing positive evidence is for cisplatin-based combination regimens. If the patient is cisplatin-ineligible, carboplatin should not be substituted, as there is no evidence to suggest this would be an effective therapeutic choice.

The number of cycles will depend on the regimen chosen. The impact of treating with fewer than planned number of cycles (e.g., cessation due to toxicity) is not known, although even one or two cycles may be expected to have some activity against micrometastatic disease. Some institutions have advocated for dense-dose MVAC due to its decreased toxicity and shorter duration to avoid significant delays to cystectomy. Dense-dose MVAC may be an optimal regimen in the neoadjuvant setting. Gemcitabine and cisplatin is a reasonable alternative. If the patient is not cisplatin-eligible, there is no evidence to support administration of an alternative regimen, which would have unproven efficacy and could negatively impact survival by delaying cystectomy.

iv. If a patient did not receive neoadjuvant chemotherapy but is eligible for cisplatin-based chemotherapy postoperatively, adjuvant therapy can then be considered based on pathologic parameters and patient status.

Discussion

The recent meta-analysis of adjuvant chemotherapy¹⁸⁵ supports this approach in those who did not receive neoadjuvant chemotherapy, but the strength of evidence is still better for neoadjuvant therapy. Patients with extravescial extension (pT3/4) and/or lymph node involvement (pN1-3) potentially benefit most from adjuvant chemotherapy.

VIII. Surgical quality and outcomes

A. Recommendations on extent of surgery

- i. In males, standard open radical cystectomy includes removal of the tumour-bearing bladder, prostate, seminal vesicles, and distal ureters (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. In females, standard open radical cystectomy involves anterior pelvic exenteration, including the removal of tumour-bearing bladder, entire urethra (except in patients undergoing orthotopic bladder substitution), anterior vagina, uterus, ovaries, and distal ureters (Level III–Grade C).
- iii. In males with excellent preoperative erectile function and clinically organ-confined disease (i.e., ≤cT2N0M0), nerve-sparing radical cystectomy should be considered (Level III–Grade C).
- In males, technical variations on classic nerve-sparing approaches (i.e., prostate-sparing, apical-sparing) aimed at improving functional outcomes should not be performed due to oncologic risk (Level III–Grade C).
- v. In general, reproductive organ preservation in females should not be performed due to oncologic

risk (Level III–Grade D). However, in females with non-palpable, anteriorly located, clinically organconfined disease (i.e., ≤cT2N0M0), reproductive organ preservation aimed at improving functional outcomes may be performed.

vi. Urethrectomy should be performed in patients with invasive carcinoma at the urethral margin at radical cystectomy (Level III–Grade B).

Discussion

These recommendations are largely based on the 2013 recommendations of the EUA¹⁸⁶ and an evidence-based review conducted by the International Consultation on Urological Diseases for the treatment of MIBC.¹⁸⁷

With respect to nerve-sparing cystectomy in males, the evidence supporting this recommendation includes a retrospective analysis of 101 patients with clinically organconfined bladder cancer.¹⁸⁸ In this study, the procedure was associated with acceptable cancer control and erectile functional preservation outcomes.

The recommendation not to use technical variations on classic nerve-sparing approaches for men is based on the observation that patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer are at high risk for several other genitourinary (GU) cancers, including a 38% risk of prostate adenocarcinoma (including 8% risk of clinically significant prostate adenocarcinoma), prostatic urothelial carcinoma (21% risk) and high-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (51.2%).¹⁸⁹

For women, the recommendation that reproductive organ preservation can be considered in selected patients only is based largely on a retrospective analysis of 411 female patients with urothelial carcinoma who underwent anterior pelvic exenteration.¹⁹⁰ In this cohort, the risk of female reproductive organ involvement was relatively low, at 7.5%. The preoperative clinical variables associated with reproductive organ involvement were hydronephrosis and a palpable mass.

In published analyses, the risk of urethral occurrence has ranged from 3.7–8.1% among men and 0.8–4.3% among women.¹⁹¹⁻¹⁹³ Frozen section analysis (FSA) of the urethral margin at radical cystectomy, despite its limitations, is the best predictive parameter (sensitivity and specificity, 100%), and is therefore suggested for men with a history of prostatic urethral disease who do not consent for urethrectomy.

B. Recommendation on alternative surgical approaches

i. Laparoscopic and robot-assisted radical cystectomy are alternative surgical options to open radical cystectomy. Current data have not demonstrated clear advantages or disadvantages in terms of cancer control and functional outcomes of these minimally invasive surgical approaches. (Level III–Grade C)

Discussion

To date, there have been only two published randomized studies evaluating robot-assisted radical cystectomy with extra-corporeal urinary diversion compared to open radical cystectomy.^{194,195} No significant difference was found between groups with respect to postoperative complications or duration of hospital stay. At the time of publication, there were no oncologic or functional outcomes yet available.

C. Recommendations on extent of lymph node dissection (LND)

- i. Increasing the extent of LND appears to be associated with better outcome and overall survival after radical cystectomy. (Level IIB/III–Grade B).
- ii. Any type of LND provides cancer control benefit compared to no LND. However, a more extensive LND is associated with superior cancer control outcomes compared to lesser degrees of LND (Level III–Grade B).
- iii. Extended LND should be performed to include nodes to at least where the ureter crosses the common iliac vessels. All lymphatic tissues in the common iliac, external iliac, internal iliac, obturator, and presacral regions should be removed (Level III–Grade B).
- iv. Super-extended LND (up to the proximal boundary of the inferior mesenteric artery) should be considered optional, as it likely only benefits a small subset of radical cystectomy patients, if any (Level IIB–Grade B).

Discussion

In a systematic review of LND among patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer, the authors observed that seven out of seven studies favored LND in terms of better cancer control outcomes.¹⁹⁶ With respect to the number of nodes dissected, in a secondary analysis of 268 patients who underwent radical cystectomy in the SWOG 8710 randomized trial of neoadjuvant M-VAC + surgery vs. surgery alone, removal of fewer than 10 nodes was independently associated with an increased risk of local recurrence and mortality compared to removal of 10 or more nodes.¹⁹⁷ In terms of the extent of dissection, there is some evidence that extended dissection is superior to standard dissection in terms of cancer outcomes.¹⁹⁸

D. Recommendations on urinary diversion

- i. The type of urinary diversion does not affect cancer control outcome (Level III–Grade C).
- ii. An orthotopic bladder substitute should be offered to male and female patients who lack any contraindications and who have no tumour in the urethra (Level IIB/III–Grade B).

Discussion

Ileal conduit is the most common type of urinary diversion. Neobladder diversion is used more frequently at radical cystectomy centres of excellence. Continent cutaneous diversions are usually reserved for specific indications.¹⁹⁹⁻²⁰¹

Absolute contraindications to orthotopic bladder substitution are: disease at urethral margin, renal insufficiency (glomerular filtration rate <50 mL/min), and severe hepatic dysfunction.²⁰² Relative contraindications include: intestinal dysfunction, stress urinary incontinence, sphincter dysfunction, multiple/recurrent urethral strictures, and mental or physical impairment precluding ability to selfcatheterize.²⁰²

E. Recommendation on surgical margin status

i. Surgeons performing radical cystectomy should achieve a positive soft tissue surgical margin rate of less than 10% (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

Positive soft tissue surgical margins at radical cystectomy are independently associated with an increased risk of local recurrence and mortality. A secondary analysis of 268 patients who underwent radical cystectomy in the SWOG 8710 randomized trial of neoadjuvant M-VAC + surgery vs. surgery alone showed that positive soft tissue surgical margins were independently associated with an increased risk of local recurrence (odds ratio [OR] 11.2, 95% CI 3.3–37.8, p=0.0001) and mortality (OR 2.7, 95% CI 1.5–4.9, p=0.0007).¹⁹⁷

Positive margin rates in published cohort studies and clinical trials from international centres of excellence have ranged from 1-10%,^{197,200,203-206} informing our decision to strive for positive margin rates of <10%.

F. Recommendations on perioperative morbidity and mortality

- i. Complications after radical cystectomy should be reported using the modified Clavien grading system (Level II–Grade B).
- ii. The perioperative followup interval for reporting complications should be a minimum of 90 days (Level III–Grade C).
- iii. Centres performing radical cystectomy should attempt to achieve an overall 90-day mortality rate <5% (Level III–Grade C).

Discussion

The Clavien grading system used to classify postoperative complications is as follows:²⁰⁷

- 0. No event observed.
- 1. Use of oral medications or bedside intervention.
- 2. Use of intravenous medications, total parenteral nutrition, enteral nutrition, or blood transfusion.
- 3. Interventional radiology, therapeutic endoscopy, intubation, angiograph, or operation.
- 4. Residual and lasting disability requiring major rehabilitation or organ resection.
- 5. Death of patient.

Overall, reported 90-day mortality rates in published cohort studies and clinical trials from international centres of excellence ranged from 2.7–4.2%.^{203,206-208} Predictors of 90-day mortality include advanced chronologic age and higher comorbidity status.²⁰⁹

IX. Bladder preservation approaches with focus on trimodal therapy

A. Recommendation

- i. In the management of urothelial MIBC, patients should be referred to a multidisciplinary centre or otherwise discussed in a multidisciplinary setting to ensure that curative treatment with TURBT followed by chemo-radiation is consistently considered for:
 - 1. Patients who are not suitable for cystectomy; and
 - 2. Patients who refuse cystectomy and request bladder conservation.

Discussion

The standard for the curative management of MIBC is neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by radical cystectomy. An established alternative for patients unable or unwilling to undergo cystectomy, and who accept the possibility of a slightly lower survival probability is trimodal bladder-conserving therapy that includes TURBT, radiation, and chemotherapy. Bladder preservation with radiotherapy alone is clearly inferior to trimodal therapy with respect to cancer control and survival and should only be considered an option in patients ineligible for radiosensitizing chemotherapy. Five-year disease-specific survival with trimodal therapy in well-selected patients has been reported to be from 45–64%.²¹⁰⁻²¹⁵ Most data are based on limited followup (<5 years).

The performance of a complete and thorough TURBT is known to improve treatment outcomes. In an analysis of 348 patients with cT2-4a disease, those with visibly complete TURBT had five- and 10-year survival rates of 57% and 39%, respectively, both significantly higher than the 43% and 29% five- and 10-year survival rates among those without visibly complete TURBT.²¹⁴ While it is likely that the extent of the TURBT is as much a reflection of the initial local tumour burden as it is of therapeutic benefit, sound oncological principles and the referenced data support carrying out maximal resection.

As with surgery, there are several important aspects of radiotherapy that combine to maximize tumour-free bladder preservation rates with reduced toxicity. These include target volumes (whole or partial bladder, extent of nodal irradiation), dose fractionation, and treatment delivery accuracy. While the available data to date do not demonstrate differences in survival or bladder preservation rates with limited or more extensive target volumes, the importance of nodal dissection in the context of cystectomy makes it prudent to strongly consider some degree of elective nodal irradiation.

The established role for chemotherapy in trimodal treatment is in the concurrent administration of drugs during radiotherapy for additive tumour cell kill and, more importantly, radiosensitization purposes. Two phase III trials have shown that concurrent cisplatin alone²¹⁶ or 5-FU plus MMC²¹² during radiotherapy is superior to radiotherapy alone in initial tumour eradication and eventual reduction of bladder tumour recurrence, resulting in superior bladder preservation rates. Other agents that have been investigated concurrently with radiation include gemcitabine and paclitaxel. Neither neoadjuvant nor adjuvant chemotherapy have yet demonstrated a benefit to concurrent chemo-RT, and the potential increased toxicity of neoadjuvant/adjuvant treatment limits their utility based on the RTOG trials. Role of neoadjuvant/adjuvant chemotherapy warrants further evaluation in patients treated with trimodal therapy.

Patients participating in reported clinical trials of trimodality treatment have included many carefully selected, favourable-risk patients and the best outcomes are obtained in these appropriately chosen patients (T2 disease, visibly complete TURBT, bladder free of extensive CIS, and no hydronephrosis). However, patients either not suitable for or who decline cystectomy, may still derive some benefit from trimodal therapy even if they do not meet these favourable selection criteria. Five-year survival for patients with T3-T4 disease was shown to be 53% (compared to 74% for T2 disease) in a single-centre study.²¹⁷ Multifocal CIS patients are not good candidates for radiotherapy.

Published analyses of trimodal approaches demonstrate a low incidence of chronic GU and gastrointestinal (GI) grade 3 toxicities. In four trials conducted by the RTOG group, after a median followup of 5.4 years, grade 3 GI toxicity was observed in 1.9% of patients and grade 3 GU toxicity in 5.7% (severe frequency or dysuria, frequent hematuria, reduction in bladder capacity [<150 mL]).²¹⁵ In this analysis, there was no significant difference in toxicity noted between subgroups younger or older than 65 years. Patient satisfaction with bladder function is the ultimate barometer, but there is additionally some limited objective evaluation of this function in the literature. In a 32-patient series, urodynamic evaluation following trimodality treatment demonstrated normal function in 24 of 32 patients, decreased bladder compliance in seven, and two patients had bladder hypersensitivity, involuntary detrusor contractions, and incontinence.

X. Perioperative management of cystectomy patients

A. Recommendations on preoperative preparation

- i. All patients undergoing a radical cystectomy should be involved in a multidisciplinary planned pre/peri/ postoperative program (Early Recovery After Surgery [ERAS], formal care plans, etc.) to minimize operative morbidity and complications (Level II–Grade C).
- ii. Patients should receive routine dedicated preoperative counseling and education including (Level III– Grade A):
 - Surgical details.
 - Hospital stay and discharge criteria in oral and written form.
 - Stoma education.
 - Preoperative nutritional counseling.
 - Potential risks and complications of surgery.
- iii. All patients must be assessed and provided optimal preoperative optimization of medical conditions, including (Level IV):
 - Consideration of preoperative evaluation, if necessary, by anesthesia, internal medicine, cardiology, and hematology.
 - Correction of anemia should be considered.
 - Preoperative nutritional support should be considered, especially for malnourished patients.
 - Counseling of patients to reduce modifiable operative risk factors: (e.g., smoking cessation, reduction of alcohol intake four weeks prior to surgery, encourage physical activity with or without physiotherapy consultation).
- iv. Bowel preparation can usually be safely omitted (Level I–Grade C).
- v. Compressive stockings and intermittent pneumatic compression devices can further decrease the risk of thrombosis. Extended prophylaxis with low-molecular-weight heparin (LMWH) for four weeks should be carried out in eligible patients.

Discussion

Enhanced recovery protocols, such as ERAS²¹⁸ have proven to be effective, reducing postoperative morbidity, use of analgesics and time spent in the intermediate care unit, and improving quality of life.^{219,220}

With respect to preoperative nutrition, up to 33% of urology patients undergoing surgery are at nutritional risk.²²¹ Preoperative malnutrition independently increases the mortality rate,²²² but its impact on morbidity has not been studied. Preoperative oral nutritional support is helpful in patients undergoing major GI procedures,²²³ and its role in reducing morbidity and mortality in urology remains unknown. In general, however, preoperative carbohydrate loading should be administered to all non-diabetic patients.

Studies investigating the utility of bowel preparation found no significant benefits with respect to morbidity or length of hospital stay in those who received bowel preparation when compared to those who did not prior to radical cystectomy and ileal conduit.^{224,225} While bowel preparation is not typically indicated, it is recommended prior to Indiana pouch procedures or other urinary diversions using colon.

The incidence of clinically significant deep vein thrombosis after cystectomy is approximately 5%.²²⁶ For all major pelvic surgeries, thromboprophylaxis using low molecular weight or unfragmented heparin is recommended to reduce this risk.²²⁷ Prolonged thromboprophylaxis for up to four weeks after oncological pelvic surgery significantly decreases the incidence of delayed-onset, symptomatic deep vein thrombosis when compared to in-hospital prophylaxis, without increasing the risk of bleeding complications. The addition of compressive stockings and intermittent pneumatic compression devices can further decrease the risk.²²⁷

With respect to nutrition, the literature from colorectal surgery show that preoperative carbohydrate loading has been associated with decreased thirst and insulin resistance and with helping to maintain lean body mass and muscle strength.²²⁸ Carbohydrate loading in diabetic patients is safe, although the impact on glycemic control on outcome remains to be studied.

Solid food intake up to six hours and clear liquids up to two hour before induction is acceptable and recommended by European guidelines.²²⁸

B. Recommendations on perioperative management

- i. A well-functioning thoracic epidural analgesia is superior to systemic opioids in relieving pain and should be continued for 72 hours after surgery (Level III–Grade B).
- ii. Patients should receive antimicrobial prophylaxis one hour before skin incision (Level II–Grade A).
- iii. Skin preparation with chlorhexidine-alcohol prevents/ decreases surgical site infection (Level II–Grade A).
- iv. A standard anesthetic protocol should be used to attenuate the surgical stress response, intraoperative maintenance of adequate hemodynamic control, central and peripheral oxygenation, muscle relaxa-

tion, depth of anesthesia, and appropriate analgesia (Level V-Grade D).

v. Fluid balance should be optimized by targeting cardiac output using the esophageal Doppler system or other systems for this purpose and by avoiding overhydration (Level V–Grade D).

Discussion

Thoracic epidural anesthesia at level Th9-11 until the third postoperative day has been associated with improved functional outcomes among patients undergoing radical cystectomy and intestinal urinary diversion.²²⁹ Evidence in colorectal surgery also supports the use of epidurals to dampen the stress response, provide superior pain relief, hasten functional recovery, and to reduce cardiopulmonary complications.²³⁰ In the colorectal setting, the optimal duration of epidurals is between 48 and 72 hours after surgery.²³⁰ Given the similarities of colorectal and bladder surgery in terms of surgical trauma and postoperative pain, it seems justified to strongly recommend the use of thoracic epidural analgesia for 72 hours after cystectomy.

There is limited evidence to recommend an optimal choice and duration of antimicrobial prophylaxis. The AUA Best Practice Guidelines recommend choosing a second- or thirdgeneration cephalosporin, aminoglycoside + metronidazole or clindamycin.²³¹ The American Society of Health-System Pharmacists (ASHP), the Infectious Diseases Society of America (IDSA), the Surgical Infection Society (SIS), and the Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America (SHEA) recommend using a first- or second-generation cephalosporin combined with metronidazole or a fluorquinoline/aminoglycoside and metronidazole or clindamycin.Treatments ideally should be started preoperatively within 60 minutes of incision. Although a single dose is probably sufficient, treatments may be re-dosed if the duration of the procedure exceeds two half-lives of the antimicrobial agent or there is excessive blood loss during the procedure.²³²

With respect to skin preparation, chlorhexidine-alcohol scrub has been associated with significantly lower rates of surgical-site infection compared to a povidone-iodine scrub and paint among 849 patients undergoing clean-contaminated surgery (9.5% vs. 16.1%; p=0.004; RR=0.59; 95% Cl, 0.41–0.85).²³³

With respect to the fluid recommendation, it is thought that fluid excess or hypovolemia can provoke splanchnic hypoperfusion, which could then result in ileus, increased morbidity and length of stay. The recommendation to use goal directed fluid therapy (GDFT) with esophageal Doppler comes from evidence in rectal surgery;^{234,235} there are little available data in cystectomy patients. One small study (n=66) among patients undergoing radical cystectomy demonstrated a reduced incidence of ileus and of nausea and vomiting at 24 and 48 hours.²³⁶ Restrictive intraoperative fluid may also

aid in the reduction of intraoperative blood, when combined with a low-dose continuous norepinephrine infusion. In a study of 166 patients, patients were randomized to receive continuous norepinephrine administration at 2 mcg/kg/hr and 1 mL/kg per hour of Ringer's maleate solution or 6 mL/ kg bolus of Ringer's maleate solution given continuously. Patients receiving the combined norepinephrine infusion and restricted fluid administration had reduced blood loss (p<0.0001) and reduced need for blood transfusions (relative risk: 0.54; 95% CI, 0.38–0.77; p=0.0006).²³⁷

C. Recommendations on postoperative management

- i. Postoperative nasogastric intubation should not be used routinely (Level I–Grade C).
- ii. Consider using mu-opioid receptor inhibitors (i.e., alvimopan) when available, especially if radical cystectomy is performed without epidural analgesia (Level I–Grade C).
- A multimodal approach to optimize gut function and prevent postoperative ileus should involve gum chewing with or without metoclopramide (Level I– Grade C).
- iv. Multimodal postoperative analgesia should include thoracic epidural analgesia or rectal sheath catheter with infusion of local anesthetic.
- v. If possible, early mobilization should be encouraged two hours out of bed postoperative day (POD) 0 and six hours out of bed POD 1 (Level V–Grade D).
- vi. Early oral nutrition may be started four hours after surgery (Level IV–Grade D).

Discussion

The recommendation to avoid routine postoperative nasogastric intubation is supported by a small (n=43) randomized, controlled trial among patients undergoing radical cystectomy with urinary diversion.²³⁸ In this study, early removal (12 hours after the operation) was not correlated with ileus and was associated with improved patient comfort and earlier ambulation compared to standard removal of the tube after first flatus. The recommendation is also supported by a meta-analysis of patients undergoing major abdominal surgery, in which postoperative nasogastric intubation was associated with more postoperative complications and no benefits.²³⁹

A randomized, controlled trial evaluating the use of alvimopan among 280 patients after radical cystectomy demonstrated that, compared to placebo, patients administered alvimopan experienced earlier GI recovery (5.5 vs. 6.8 days; p<0.0001), shorter mean length of stay (7.4 vs. 10.1 days; p=0.0051), fewer episodes of postoperative, paralytic ileusrelated morbidity (8.4% vs. 29.1%; p<0.001).²⁴⁰ Alvimopan is expected to become available in Canada in 2016. Gum chewing has been shown to improve bowel recovery times, but not length of stay.^{241,242}

As a general measure, all patients should be routinely audited for protocol compliance and outcomes. The system should also be routinely audited for outcomes, cost-effectiveness, compliance, and changes in protocol (Level V).

XI. Perioperative stomal teaching and followup

A. Recommendations

- i. Provide preoperative education and reference to appropriate resources to all patients and families requiring possible/actual urostomy surgery (Level IIB-Grade B).
- ii. Explore the potential impact of urostomy surgery on intimacy and sexual functioning with patient/partner before and after surgery and during the rehabilitation phase (Level IV–Grade C).
- Offer the patient/family the opportunity to meet a person (ostomy lifestyle expert) with a urostomy through an ostomy association or support group (e.g., Ostomy Canada Society local chapter, Bladder Cancer Canada) (Level V–Grade D).
- iv. Perform preoperative stoma site marking on all patients undergoing possible/actual urostomy and neobladder surgery (Level IV–Grade C).
- v. Evaluate the patient for stoma site marking in the following positions (lying, sitting, bending, standing) and when consideration of an assistive device (e.g., wheelchair) is required (Level V–Grade D).
- vi. Identify risk factors that influence stomal and peristomal complications (e.g., diabetes, renal disease) (Level IIIB–Grade B).
- vii. Educate patient and family members to recognize complications affecting self-care management of the stoma and peristomal skin (Level IV–Grade C).
- viii. Conduct followup assessments of the patient/family at one month, three months and then yearly after ostomy surgery to evaluate possible stoma and peristomal complications, psychological wellness, and to promote optimization of quality of life (Level IIB– Grade B).
- ix. Coordinate the discharge plan of care for the patient/ family with home care support and other resources as required (Level IIB–Grade C).

Discussion

Stoma education is more effective if given preoperatively, with the potential to reduce hospital stay and stoma-related interventions.^{243,244} Preoperative education by an enterostomal therapy nurse (ETN) can also improve health-related

quality of life and skill acquisition in the immediate postoperative period and long-term adjustment to an ostomy.²⁴⁵

With respect to sexuality, patients need to be made aware of the likely consequences of urostomy surgery. In men, erectile dysfunction occurs in most patients and in women, some form of sexual dysfunction (e.g., painful intercourse, decreased sexual desire, and/or vaginal dryness) are experienced by most.²⁴⁶⁻²⁴⁸ Neobladder surgery may lead to fewer sexual function complications.

Contact with an individual from an ostomy association (e.g., Ostomy Canada Society²⁴⁹) can be arranged by physician or ETN request. An ostomy association-certified person with an ostomy visits the individual awaiting surgery to provide training and support.²⁴⁹

With respect to site marking, the joint position statement of the AUA and the Wound Ostomy Continence Nurse Society (WOCN) states, "All patients scheduled for ostomy surgery should have stoma marking done preoperatively by an experienced, educated, and competent clinician."²⁵⁰ Stoma marking has been associated with reduction in complications and an improvement in quality of life.²⁵¹ Patients in wheelchairs or other assistive medical devices merit special consideration with respect to stoma marking, as traditional lower left or right abdominal quadrant sites may be suboptimal for self-care or visualization of stoma. These individuals should be marked in different positions (e.g., lying down, sitting in wheelchair).²⁵² Other devices (e.g., brace or special work attire) may also impact on stoma optimal positioning and should be considered preoperatively.

Factors that are known to place individuals at higher risk of stoma complications include: emergency surgery, stoma height, gender, age, obesity, and type of stoma.^{250,253,254}

Postoperative followup, with home care if desired/required, is crucial for ostomy patients. Social isolation affects some adults with an ostomy and is associated with decreased levels of overall satisfaction and emotional support.²⁵⁵ A lack of social connectivity may be identified by an ETN. The nurse may also identify complications that are overlooked by the patient.^{250,256} Home care support can also help increase independence and quality of life.^{250,257} Given that external stoma complications are the most frequent indication for re-operation after cystectomy,^{258,259} but often go unrecognized, the recommendation to educate the patient and caregivers is also crucial.

XII. Variant histology

A. General recommendations

- i. All pathology reported with variant histology should be reviewed by an expert GU pathologist.
- ii. Patients with pure variant histology should be reviewed at a multidisciplinary centre or otherwise discussed in a multidisciplinary setting.

- iii. Patients with mixed urothelial and either glandular, squamous, or sarcomatoid differentiation can be treated in the same manner as patients with pure urothelial carcinoma with the understanding that they may more likely have invasive and extravesical disease at the time of presentation.
- iv. Lymphadenectomy for patients with either mixed or pure variant histology should be the same as performed for pure urothelial carcinoma.

B. Recommendations for variant pathologies

- i. Pure squamous cell carcinoma (SCC)
 - 1. Upfront radical cystectomy should be considered in patients with invasive SCC of the bladder.
 - 2. There is no role for neoadjuvant chemotherapy in pure invasive, non-metastatic SCC of the bladder.
- ii. Pure adenocarcinoma
 - 1. Steps should be taken to rule out direct extension/metastatic spread from other sites (prostate, colon, lung, breast, ovary, etc.).
 - 2. Select patients with urachal adenocarcinoma may be treated with partial cystectomy with en bloc excision of the urachus +/- umbilectomy. Intraoperative frozen sections are recommended to ensure negative margins.
 - 3. The remainder of patients with non-metastatic, resectable invasive disease should be considered for radical cystectomy.
- iii. Sarcoma
 - 1. Patients with primary sarcomas of the bladder should be treated according to sarcoma protocols in a multidisciplinary setting. Radical cystectomy will generally be required as part of the treatment.
- iv. Micropapillary disease
 - 1. Early cystectomy should be considered, as T1 micropapillary bladder cancer has a high risk of being under-staged. If repeat TUR shows no residual disease (T0), consideration of intravesical therapy with BCG is an alternative option.
 - 2. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy should be offered for muscle-invasive micropapillary bladder cancer, as it leads to comparable pT0 rates (up to 45%).
- v. Small cell carcinoma
 - 1. Patients with any component of small cell carcinoma in their pathology should be treated with neuroendocrine-specific chemotherapy protocols, followed by consolidation with local therapy (radical cystectomy or radiotherapy).

Discussion

Two reviews provide succinct summaries on the abovementioned variants and their impact on outcomes of bladder cancer treatment.^{260,261}

XIII. Surveillance strategies post-radical cystectomy, partial cystectomy, trimodal therapy

A. General recommendation

i. There is no high-level evidence in the literature to support the notion that early detection of asymptomatic recurrences leads to improved outcomes.

B. Recommendations for surveillance following radical cystectomy

Note that the timing of the following surveillance methods needs to be customized according to risk stage. Table 1 shows the recommended stage-specific surveillance protocol developed by the Canadian Bladder Cancer Network (Bladder Cancer Canada).²⁶²

- i. Office visits.
- ii. Chest X-ray or CT of thorax.
- Laboratory studies: Complete blood count (CBC), B12 (if continent diversion utilizing terminal ileum), electrolytes, creatinine, and liver function tests to monitor for anemia, metabolic complications, and renal insufficiency.
- iv. Triphasic CT of the abdomen pelvis to monitor for common recurrence sites (e.g., pelvis, retroperitoneum, liver).
- v. For patients with risk of urethral recurrence, consider monitoring the urethra in asymptomatic patients (e.g., urethroscopy or voided urine cytology/washes).
- vi. For patients with risk factors for upper tract disease, consider upper tract surveillance with urine cytology and ultrasound/CT scan.
- vii. General health surveillance needs to be at least once yearly to monitor other important postoperative factors (e.g., fracture risk, renal insufficiency).

Discussion

For a more complete discussion of the rationale for the surveillance methods and their timing, refer to the Canadian Bladder Cancer Network paper on surveillance guidelines.²⁶²

Table 1. Recommended stage-specific surveillance protocol after radical cystectomy (adapted from Yafi et al ²⁰²)														
≤pT2 N0														
Months	3	6	9	12	15	18	21	24	30	36	42	48	54	60
Office visit	Х	Х		Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
Chest X-ray				Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
Lab studies	Х	Х		Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
Triphasic CT abdomen/pelvis				Х				Х		Х				Х
Urine cytology*				Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
pT3-4 N0														
Months	3	6	9	12	15	18	21	24	30	36	42	48	54	60
Office visit	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х
Chest X-ray		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х
Lab studies	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х
Triphasic CT abdomen/pelvis		Х		Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
Urine cytology*				Х				Х		Х		Х		Х
pTx N+														
Months	3	6	9	12	15	18	21	24	30	36	42	48	54	60
Office visit	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Chest X-ray	Х	х		Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Lab studies	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Triphasic CT abdomen/pelvis	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х
Urine cytology*				Х				Х		Х		Х		Х

*Urine washings/cytology once a year is optional. Vitamin B12 is recommended when clinically indicated and upper tract imaging to assess the uretero-ileal anastomosis at 6-8 weeks from time of RC is recommended in all groups. Baseline CT abdomen/pelvis at 3-6 months following radical cystectomy may be considered for all patients. CT: computed tomography.

C. Recommendation for surveillance following partial cystectomy

i. Patients should be followed in a similar fashion to radical cystectomy patients, with the addition of regular cystoscopic surveillance, as per the recommendations for followup of high-risk NMIBC.

D. Recommendation for surveillance following trimodal therapy

i. Patients should be followed in a similar fashion to radical cystectomy patients, with the addition of regular life-long cystoscopic surveillance in a schedule similar to high-risk NMIBC.

XIV. Management of locally advanced/unresectable disease

A. Recommendation for palliative cystectomy

i. In rare patients with metastatic bladder cancer, palliative cystectomy without curative intent may be considered (Level V-Grade D).

Discussion

The indications for palliative cystectomy in patients with locally advanced and metastatic bladder cancer include:

- Pain and voiding symptoms causing significant reduction in guality of life in which other treatment alternatives (transurethral resection or external beam radiation) are not successful or contraindicated.
- Recurrent and retractable hematuria requiring blood transfusions.

Before considering palliative cystectomy and urinary diversion, the risks and morbidity associated with surgery must be weighed against the potential improvements in the quality of life anticipated with surgery.

B. Recommendations for patients with MIBC in whom the bladder is found to be unresectable at time of cystectomy

- i. Consideration of urinary diversion without removal of bladder may be performed if doing so reduces symptoms, improves renal function, and improves quality of life (Level IV).
- Aborting the procedure may also be considered if the ii. patient is a candidate for chemotherapy, especially if the patient did not receive neoadjuvant chemotherapy.

1. Consolidation cystectomy or radiation may be considered if there is a complete or significant partial response to chemotherapy (Level V).

Discussion

In a series of 35 patients with aborted cystectomy due to positive lymph nodes or locally advanced disease, only seven eventually received consolidation cystectomy.²⁶³ There is a lack of evidence to promote cystectomy in this setting, but the prognosis is poor either way and surgery may have palliative benefits.

In another series of 31 patients with unresectable disease, those patients who had pelvic lymph node dissection demonstrated a trend towards an improved survival compared with those who did not (24 vs. 10 months; p=0.09).²⁶⁴ Only two of these patients had salvage cystectomy; 11 (35%) had urinary diversion, which has the potential to improve renal function and reduce hematuria and clot retention.

There have been a number of trials demonstrating benefits of chemotherapy among patients with unresectable disease.²⁶⁵⁻²⁶⁹

C. Recommendation for patients in whom newly diagnosed bulky nodes are found at time of laparotomy

- i. Consider pelvic node dissection, with frozen section of the larger lymph nodes.
- ii. If nodes are positive for urothelial cancer, and patient has not received neoadjuvant chemotherapy, consider aborting the procedure and administer chemotherapy with later consolidation with cystectomy or radiation.
- iii. Continuation of surgery even if pelvic nodes are positive may be considered, as a small percentage of these will have long-term disease control if adenopathy is restricted to the pelvis only.

Discussion

If the nodes are grossly positive for urothelial cancer, cystectomy may be aborted and patients may be considered for chemotherapy (if neoadjuvant chemotherapy was not given). All patients should be considered for chemotherapy. A significant percentage of patients in the node-positive group could be cured by the combination of multi-agent chemotherapy and surgery. More than half (58%) remained disease-free, with a median followup of 6.8 years. There are several other studies that have shown a benefit to pelvic node dissection for those with small-volume lymph node metastasis.²⁷⁰⁻²⁷⁴ Radical cystectomy can also be considered for those with grossly positive nodes, as a small percentage of these patients will have long-term disease control with surgery.²⁷⁵

XV. Pathology reporting and role of re-review (NMIBC, MIBC)

A. Recommendation for mandatory fields to be included in TURB pathology reports

- i. Histological type, including variant histology of urothelial carcinoma (squamous, micropapillary, sarcomatoid, small cell, etc.)
- ii. Tumour grade.
- Tumour extension: Lamina propria, muscularis propria, indeterminate for muscularis propria invasion, prostatic urethra/prostatic glands, prostatic stroma.
- iv. Extent of lamina propria invasion (qualitative description as a minimum: Superficial/deep, focal/extensive).
- v. Presence/absence of muscularis propria (in T1 disease).
- vi. Presence/absence of lymphovascular invasion.
- vii. Presence/absence of urothelial CIS.

Discussion

There are currently no Canadian guidelines or consensus recommendations regarding mandatory fields to be reported in TURB pathology reports. However, there is a protocol endorsed by the College of American Pathologists (CAP; 2013),²⁷⁶ and a similar checklist endorsed by the International Consultation on Urological Diseases and the EAU (2012).²⁷⁷ The CAP endorses a synoptic reporting system, and such a report does exist for TURBT. Anecdotally in Canada, while compliance with synoptic reporting is good for cystectomy, this has not been the case for TURBTs.

The reporting of variants is recommended to provide important information about the disease, its prognosis and treatment. Pathologists should differentiate pure SCC from extensive squamous differentiation in urothelial carcinoma (UC) when possible. The extent of differentiation should be reported in addition to its presence. The pathologist should at least provide a qualitative description (focal vs. extensive); reporting the proportion of squamous differentiation is optional. Glandular differentiation, plasmacytoid UC, and sarcomatoid UC should each be reported, although reporting of their extent is optional, as there are no related data available in the literature. A distinction should be made between non-invasive micropapillary carcinoma and invasive micropapillary carcinoma, as the literature generally refers to the latter. Small cell carcinoma should be reported, as well as its extent within the tumour (pure vs. non-pure).

In T1 disease, the pathologist should at least provide a qualitative description of the extent of invasion (superficial vs. deep; focal vs. multifocal/extensive). Providing additional information about muscularis mucosa invasion, depth of invasion, and the diameter of invasive focus is optional.

LVI should be reported in TURBs; the use of immunohistochemistry is encouraged in challenging cases. Urothelial CIS should also be routinely reported.

B. Recommendation for pathology review

i. A review by a pathologist with GU expertise is recommended in TURB specimens reported as T1 or T2 bladder cancer.

Discussion

The recommendation for a second pathology review is based on the evidence showing the high frequency of reclassification consistently reported in the bladder cancer literature. For example, in a combined analysis of five EORTC trials involving 1400 patients with primary or recurrent Ta/T1 disease, reclassification occurred in a large proportion of patients, particularly those with T1 disease.²⁷⁸ Among the 581 patients enrolled with stage T1, 52% were reclassified as Ta and 4.7% as T2. Of the757 patients enrolled with Ta stage, 9% were reclassified as T1 and 1.3% as T2. This analysis was published in 2000. More recent analyses²⁷⁹⁻²⁸¹ have reported considerably lower rates of reclassification. In addition, variant histology is often missed (or not reported) by pathologists without GU expertise. A study published in 2013 included 589 patients who underwent TURBT and had pathology performed in the community with subsequent mandatory central pathology review at a large referral hospital in the U.S.²⁸² The proportion with variant histology identified by the central review was 19.5%. Of these, only 44% had been reported by the community pathologists.

Although second review is recommended for those patients with higher-risk disease, it should not be considered mandatory for non-invasive lesions (Ta, Tis).

XVI. Different models for multidisciplinary management of bladder cancer and their impact

A. Recommendations

- i. A multidisciplinary approach (e.g., GU tumour board or multidisciplinary team) leads to better patient care and improved outcomes.
- ii. At a minimum, patients with MIBC should be discussed by a multidisciplinary team before initiating treatment. Assessment in a multidisciplinary clinic or presentation at a genitourinary tumour board is considered optimal.
- iii. Requirements of a tumour board include the following:
 - 1. Held at least five times per quarter.

- 2. Patient cases are prospectively reviewed.
- 3. Coordinator is assigned.
- 4. Chairperson is assigned.
- 5. Each of the relevant specialists should be present for at least 75% of conferences. Specialists include: Surgeon, medical oncologist, pathologist, radiation oncologist, radiologist. Nursing attendance is preferred, though not required.

Discussion

Improvements in care and outcomes associated with multidisciplinary approaches have been attributed to enhanced clinical decision-making, coordination of investigations and clinical care, and an open discussion of available treatment options both within the multidisciplinary team and with the patient.^{283,284} The multidisciplinary approach leads to improved collaboration and helps to support research endeavors, especially with respect to cross-disciplinary clinical trials.

Bladder cancer is an excellent discipline in which to use a multidisciplinary care model. Treatment protocols are complex, with many options and many ongoing clinical trials. Advances in surgical procedures, chemotherapy, computer technology, and targeted molecular and radiation therapies have all led to an increase in multimodality therapy, which increases the need for communication among cancer specialists for any patient. There is a need to follow guidelines, to standardize treatments, and to coordinate care among healthcare professionals. In addition, there is a need to monitor side effects of treatment, both physical and psychological, and followup on an ongoing basis over the long term. Timely management in a multidisciplinary environment is crucial and is dependent upon good communication between urologists, medical oncologists, and radiation oncologists. Communication breakdown can result in delayed treatment planning and implementation, unnecessary duplication of tests, incomplete followup, increased patient anxiety, decreased patient satisfaction, and declines in quality of life.

The exact definition and scope of multidisciplinary care varies and, as such, can be easily adapted according to the institution and available resources. Some centres may opt to discuss cases in multidisciplinary rounds, while other centres may have dedicated multidisciplinary clinics.²⁸⁵

The adopted model of multidisciplinary care in a given institution needs to be objectively reviewed/audited to ensure that recommendations are carried forward.^{286,287} The quality of decision-making should be evaluated, assessing concordance between recommendations and plans. All models need to be continuously evaluated, considering advantages, disadvantages, which aspects are working, which are not,

and what modifications may be needed. As more centres adopt standardized approaches, cross-centre comparisons can also take place.

There are data supporting the implementation of multidisciplinary clinics in other malignancies. A systematic review of 21 studies evaluated the impact of multidisciplinary cancer care on patient survival.²⁸⁸ Of the 21 studies, 12 reported a significant relationship between multidisciplinary care and survival.

A systematic review of 51 papers investigating multidisciplinary teams in oncology demonstrated that these teams are associated with changes in clinical diagnostic and treatment decision-making with respect to urological, pancreatic, gastro-esophageal, breast, melanoma, bladder, colorectal, prostate, head and neck, and gynecological cancer.²⁸⁹

XVII. Impact of cystectomy provider characteristics: Surgical wait times, volumes, surgeon characteristics

A. Recommendations

- i. Hospitals with annual case volumes of less than five cystectomies for bladder cancer should discontinue providing this service (Level III–Grade B).
- ii. Cystectomy should be centralized to higher-volume centres, with an annual case volume of greater than 20 per year (Level III–Grade B).
- iii. Within the higher-volume centres, consideration should be given to coordinating surgical care to at least two surgeons with a sub-specialty focus in bladder cancer (Level III–Grade C), allowing individual case volumes to be maintained at six or more cases per year (Level III–Grade B).
- iv. Strategies to establish and identify centres and individual providers with sub-specialty focus in higher-risk bladder cancer is important to facilitate timely referral to the multi-disciplinary team and prevent undue delay to definitive management (Level III–Grade C).
- v. Wait time for cystectomy for bladder cancer should be minimized to four to six weeks after completion of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (time from last dose to surgery) (Level IV–Grade D).
- vi. Wait time for cystectomy for bladder cancer should ideally be done within six weeks for patients not undergoing neoadjuvant chemotherapy (time from TURBT/ first urology visit to surgery) (Level IV–Grade D).

Discussion

It is illustrative in this discussion to provide details of the Canadian context with respect to delivery of bladder cancer care.

Higher surgeon volume has also been shown to correlate with improved outcomes in Canadian analyses.^{290,291} Findings from other researchers has shown superior outcomes for surgeries performed by urologic oncologists (compared to urologists); in academic centres (vs. non-academic centres); and by bladder-cancer-focused surgeons (vs. nonbladder-cancer-focused).^{292,293}

Thirty- and 90-day postoperative morality rates in academic centres in Canada have been reported to be 1.3% and 3.2%, respectively, with five-year overall survival of 57%.²⁹⁴ This five-year survival rate is markedly higher than reported population-based outcomes across Canada, which have ranged from 30–43%.^{290,291,295}

With respect to cystectomies, 42.6% of procedures were performed in hospitals with a case volume of fewer than 10 cystectomies per year.²⁹¹ Only 23.1% of cystectomies were performed in hospitals with case volumes of more than 25 per year. Statistics for individual surgeons were even further skewed towards less experienced practitioners. Almost 70% of cystectomies were performed by surgeons who perform fewer than five cystectomies per year.

The likely reasons higher-volume centres consistently perform better is not only surgeon experience (see above), but also appropriate infrastructure, nursing, and other support staff. When one considers that the lower-volume centres likely handle less complicated cases, the fact that they continue to be outperformed by higher volume centres is of concern.

Wait times for surgery in NMIBC (time from decision to OR completion) in Canada have ranged from 33–64 days.²⁹⁵⁻²⁹⁸ In MIBC, published wait times from TURBT to cystectomy ranged from 33–50 days.²⁹⁹ Median overall delay from primary care visit to cystectomy in Quebec was 116 days for the period of 2000–2009.⁶⁶

In terms of outcomes research, there have been two systematic reviews investigating the impact of cystectomy wait times on survival. They reported inconsistent evidence of effect on survival.^{300,301} Individual studies have produced conflicting results. One retrospective study of 592 patients at Johns Hopkins Hospital found that a delay of three months or longer to radical cystectomy was not associated with a lower overall survival compared to a delay of less than three months.³⁰² However, an analysis of data from 1633 patients in Quebec did find a significant correlation between wait time and survival,³⁰³ as did an analysis of data from 2535 patients in Ontario.²⁹⁹

With respect to provider cystectomy volumes, a systematic review of eight studies relating hospital cystectomy volumes to outcomes showed that each of the studies demonstrated improvement in at least one outcome with higher compared to lower volume.³⁰⁴ Analyses of Canadian data have also consistently demonstrated that higher volume of cases correlates with better outcomes, including lower mortality risk.^{290,291,305} There are also some data informing the timing of cystectomy following neoadjuvant chemotherapy. In a cohort of 153 patients with MIBC who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy and subsequently underwent radical cystectomy, the timing of cystectomy following the termination of chemotherapy did not significantly alter the risk of survival in the multivariate analysis.³⁰⁶

XVIII. Definition of bladder cancer centres of excellence

A. Recommendations

- i. A level 1 centre of excellence in bladder cancer in Canada is best defined as a healthcare institution that provides comprehensive clinical care for patients diagnosed with all stages of bladder cancer, with the following requirements:
 - 1. Availability of a team of health professionals dedicated to bladder cancer (dedicated defined as postgraduate training, majority of practice, or academic focus), including one or more of each of the following:
 - a. Urologic oncologist.
 - b. Radiation oncologist.
 - c. Medical oncologist.
 - d. Genitourinary pathologist.
 - e. Genitourinary radiologist.
 - f. Interventional radiologist.

g. Nurse practitioner or pivot nurse.

With availability of the following professional services:

- h. Colorectal, vascular, gynecologic, and plastic surgeons with expertise in reconstruction.
- i. Intensive/critical care.
- j. Stoma therapy.
- k. Clinical psychology/sexology.
- I. Social work.
- m. Supportive and palliative care.
- 2. Provides guidance and support to a regional network of primary and secondary care urologists and other physicians.
- 3. Serves as a referral centre for complex genitourinary cancer patient care.
- 4. Provides care in an interdisciplinary fashion.
- 5. Establishes or adopts, and adheres to evidenced-based standards of practice and guidelines.
- 6. Conducts regular multidisciplinary tumour boards or conferences.
- 7. Provides timely access to state-of-the-art imaging.
- 8. Conducts clinical trial research in bladder cancer.

- 9. Publishes clinical and/or laboratory-based research in bladder cancer.
- 10. Measures and reports several indicators of clinical performance, including outcomes, compliance to guidelines, etc. that can be benchmarked.
- 11. Provides education to trainees, nurses, and continued medical education.
- 12. Promotes bladder cancer public awareness, early diagnosis, and prevention.
- 13. Actively participates in a nationwide network of bladder or genitourinary cancer centres of excellence and in patient groups.
- 14. The centre manages greater than the annual minimum caseload in the following:
 - a. Radical cystectomy: 25.
 - b. Continent urinary diversion: 5.
 - c. Radiation-based definitive treatment: 5.

Discussion

Although there are no specific data to cite to support the formation of bladder or genitourinary cancer centres of excellence in particular, there was consensus amongst participants on the general criteria listed above. In addition, the criteria were validated by two independent, international clinical and academic experts in the field of bladder cancer.

The literature on this subject has focused mainly on the relationship of surgical volumes and clinical outcomes. There are some published Canadian data from other disciplines that help provide a rationale for regionalization of care. In thoracic surgery, it has been observed that centres with higher volumes of pulmonary lobectomies have better outcomes compared to those with smaller volumes.³⁰⁷ An increase of 20 cases per year in this observational study was associated with a significant 15% relative risk reduction in in-hospital mortality (95% Cl 9–19%; p<0.0001), as well as a 5% relative decrease (95% Cl, 3–7%; p<0.001) in duration of stay.

Similar findings were reported in an observational Canadian study on esophagectomy,³⁰⁸ where an increase of 10 cases per year was associated with a 15% decrease in in-hospital mortality (95% CI, 6–23%, p=0.001).

There are also some data from an American observational study showing a mortality benefit from regionalization of lung cancer resections.³⁰⁹ Mortality rates associated with these procedures were 3.2% in teaching hospitals and 4.0% in non-teaching hospitals (p<0.001).

With respect to genitourinary cancer surgery and regionalization, a recent publication regarding prostate cancer surgery in the U.K. illustrates the clinical advantages of such an approach.³¹⁰

One of the most important aspects of the centre of excellence concept is that these centres exist not to drive patients away from other capable institutions, but rather to place them as the hubs of networks of centres that work together to provide the best standards of care.

More importantly, the elements listed above as criteria must be further defined with detailed methodology for assessment and continuous evaluation. A network-based scorecard to evaluate indicators of clinical and academic performance, which are benchmarked against leading centres around the world, is required to ensure centres maintain high standards.

XIX. Quality indicators in the management of bladder cancer across Canada

A. Recommendation

- i. To optimize bladder cancer quality of care in Canada, we recommend performing a Delphi process to establish a set of quality indicators across important categories of bladder cancer care which may include:
 - 1. Diagnosis
 - a. Consultation with urologist.
 - b. Time from date of consultation to urology visit:
 - For gross hematuria.
 - For microhematuria.
 - c. Time from urology visit to completion of hematuria workup:
 - For gross hematuria.
 - For microhematuria.
 - 2. TURBT
 - a. Complete radiologic assessment for staging.
 - b. Documentation of completeness of resection, depth of resection, and EUA findings.
 - c. Documentation of presence of detrusor muscle in pathology report.
 - d. Restaging TUR when detrusor muscle is absent in T1 disease.
 - e. Pathology review of T1-2 tumours by a GU pathologist.
 - 3. Therapy
 - a. Time from TURBT to pathology report.
 - b. Time from TURBT to pathology report known by patient.
 - c. Time from last TURBT to radical cystectomy.
 - d. Time from TURBT to 1st cycle of chemotherapy.
 - e. Time from TURBT to 1st dose of radiation.
 - f. Complete radiologic assessment for staging.

- 4. NMIBC
 - a. Completeness of pathology report.
 - b. Postoperative instillation of intravesical chemotherapy.
 - c. BCG induction course with minimum oneyear maintenance for high-risk NMIBC.
 - d. Cystoscopy by four months following TURBT.
- 5. MIBC
 - a. Consultation with a medical oncologist perioperatively/postoperatively.
 - b. Followed using a multidisciplinary approach.
 - c. Among patients receiving neoadjuvant chemotherapy, % receiving cisplatin-based combination therapy.
 - d. % of nonmetastatic MIBC receiving any definitive therapy.
- 6. Radical cystectomy
 - a. 90-day mortality rate.
 - b. Length of stay.
 - c. Quality of pelvic lymph node dissection (e.g., number of nodes, extent of dissection).
 - d. Soft tissue positive margin.
 - e. Use of surgical safety checklist.
 - f. Use of thrombosis prophylaxis.
 - g. Use of pneumatic compression devices intraoperatively.
 - h. Perioperative pharmacologic prophylaxis.
 - i. Post-discharge prophylaxis for four weeks.
 - j. 90-day complication rate (stratified using standardized tools) with all modalities.
 - k. Reoperation within 90 days.
 - I. Cystoscopy after trimodality therapy in surgical candidates.
 - m. % of patients monitored for complications and mortality.
 - n. Use of perioperative standardized care pathways.
- 7. Urinary diversion
 - a. % of patients receiving neobladder (by age group).
 - b. % with consultation with enterostomal therapist preoperatively.
 - c. % with followup with enterostomal therapist post discharge among patients with ileal conduit.
- 8. Providers.
 - a. Hospital volumes.
 - Radical cystectomy.
 - Radiation-based definitive treatment.
 - Neobladders.

- b. Surgeon volumes.
 - Radical cystectomy.
 - Neobladders.

Discussion

The establishment of benchmarks for a number of quality indicators in bladder cancer care is an important component of the overall delivery of care. Benchmarks provide tangible goals for healthcare professionals and their patients, as well as a means of assessing to what extent we are achieving our goals. Tracking and reporting of quality measures for localized bladder cancer has been shown to improve patient outcomes and safety and identify barriers to high-quality care.³¹¹

The process of establishing goals, times, and benchmarks was deemed to be beyond the scope of the consensus conference that has shaped the above recommendations. However, the participants at this meeting agreed that this is a worthwhile endeavor to be explored by a similar multidisciplinary group with expertise across all aspects of bladder cancer care and establish quality indicators via a Delphi process.

Competing interests:

Dr. Kassouf is/has received grants/honoraria from Amgen, Astellas, and Janssen. Dr. Kassouf is also the recipient of a Research Scholar Award from the FRSQ.

Dr. Aprikian has received grants/honoraria from Abbvie, Amgen, Astellas, and Janssen; and has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Astellas.

Dr. Black is/has been an Advisory Board member for Abbvie, Amgen, Astellas, Biocancell, Cubist, Janssen, Novartis, and Sitka; is/has been on Speaker Bureaus for Abbvie, Janssen, Ferring, Novartis, and Red Leaf Medical; has received grants/honoraria from Pendopharm; has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Amgen, Astellas, Ferring, Janssen, and Roche; and has received research funding from GenomeDx, iProgen, Lilly, and New B Innovation.

Dr. Izawa has received grants/honoraria from Abbott, AstraZeneca, Astellas, Janssen, Sanofi, and Pfizer.

Dr. Eapen has received grants/honoraria from Abbott and AstraZeneca; and has participated or is participating in numerous clinical trials.

Dr. So is/has been on Speaker Bureaus for Amgen, Astellas, and Janssen.

Dr. North is/has been an Advisory Board member for Astellas; has received grants/honoraria from Astellas, Janssen, and Sanofi; and has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Astellas, Janssen, and Sanofi.

Dr. Rendon is/has been an Advisory Board member and on Speaker Bureaus for Amgen, Astellas, Ferring, and Janssen.

Dr. Sridhar is/has been an Advisory Board member for Astellas; has received grants/honoraria from Astellas, Janssen, and Sanofi; and has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Agenisys, Imclone, OGX, Roche, and Sanofi Aventis.

Dr. Chin is/has been an Advisory Board member for Profound Medical Inc.

Dr. Chung has received grants/honoraria from Sanofi.

Dr. Fradet is/has been an Advisory Boards member for Amgen, Astellas, AstraZeneca, DiagnoCure, and Janssen; has received grants/honoraria from Amgen, Astellas, AstraZeneca, GammaDynacare, and Janssen; and has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Abbott.

Dr. Jewett is/has been an Advisory Board member for Novartis, Pfizer, and Theralase Inc; has received grants/honoraria from Novartis, and Pfizer; holds investments in Theralase Inc; and has participated or is participating in clinical trials GSK, Novartis, and Pfizer.

Dr. Moore is/has been an Advisory Board member for Janssen and on the Speaker Bureau for GSK.

Dr. Morash is/has been an Advisory Board member for Abbvie, Astellas, Ferring, Janssen, and Sanofi.

Dr. Gotto is/has been an Advisory Board member for Amgen, Astellas, and Janssen; has received honoraria from Amgen, Astellas, Janssen, and Novartis; and is or has participated in clinical trials SPARTAN, ENZAMET, and COSMiC.

Dr. Siemens has participated or is participating in clinical trials for Amgen, Astellas, Ferring, and Janssen.

Dr. Saad, Dr. Fairey, Dr. Kulkarni, Dr. Brimo, Dr. Blais, Dr. Booth, Dr. Shayegan, Dr. Drachenberg, Dr. Fleshner, and Mr. Alam declare no competing financial or personal interests.

Acknowledgements: Financial support for the consensus meeting from BCC, CUOG, and CUA.

This paper has been peer-reviewed.

References

- OCEBM Levels of Evidence Working Group.* Oxford Centre for Evidence-based Medicine Levels of Evidence (March 2009). http://www.cebm.net/. Accessed Dec. 18, 2015.
- Davis R, Jones JS, Barocas DÅ, et al. Diagnosis, evaluation and followup of asymptomatic microhematuria (AMH) in adults: AUA guideline 2012. Unabridged on-line version, available at www.auanet.org. Accessed Dec. 18, 2015.
- Sharp VJ, Barnes KT, Erickson BA, et al. Assessment of asymptomatic microscopic hematuria in adults. *Am Fam Physician* 2013;88:747-54.
- British Columbia Ministry of Health. Microscopic hematuria (Persistent). Online guidelines available at http://www.bcguidelines.ca/guideline_hematuria.html. Effective Date: April 22, 2009. Accessed Dec. 18, 2015.
- Wollin T, Laroche B, Psooy K. Canadian guidelines for the management of asymptomatic microscopic hematuria in adults. *Can Urol Assoc J* 2009;3:77-80.
- Anderson J, Fawcett D, Feehally J, et al. Joint consensus statement on the initial assessment of hematuria. Prepared on behalf of the Renal Association and British Association of Urological Surgeons. Online resource available at http://www.renal.org. Accessed Dec. 18, 2015.
- Messing EM, Young TB, Hunt VB, et al. The significance of asymptomatic microhematuria in men 50 or more years old: Findings of a home screening study using urinary dipsticks. J Urol 1987;137:919-22.
- Messing EM, Young TB, Hunt VB, et al. Urinary tract cancers found by home screening with hematuria dipsticks in healthy men over 50 years of age. *Cancer* 1989;64:2361-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1097-0142(19891201)64:11<2361::AID-CNCR2820641128>3.0.C0;2-4
- Messing EM, Young TB, Hunt VB, et al. Home screening for hematuria: Results of a multiclinic study. J Urol 1992;148:289-92.
- Messing EM, Young TB, Hunt VB, et al. Hematuria home screening: Repeat testing results. J Urol 1995;154:57-61. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)67224-0

- Britton JP, Dowell AC, Whelan P. Dipstick hematuria and bladder cancer in men over 60: Results of a community study. *BMJ* 1989;299:1010-2. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.299.6706.1010
- 12. Britton JP, Dowell AC, Whelan P, et al. A community study of bladder cancer screening by the detection of occult urinary bleeding. *J Urol* 1992;148:788-90.
- 13. Thompson IM. The evaluation of microscopic hematuria: A population-based study. J Urol 1987;138:1189-90.
- 14. Jung H, Gleason JM, Loo RK, et al. Association of hematuria on microscopic urinalysis and risk of urinary tract cancer. J Urol 2011;185:1698-70. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2010.12.093
- Woolhandler S, Pels RJ, Bor DH, et al. Dipstick urinalysis screening of asymptomatic adults for urinary tract disorders. I. Hematuria and proteinuria. JAMA 1989;262:1214-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/ jama.1989.03430090076037
- Rodgers M, Nixon J, Hempel S, et al. Diagnostic tests and algorithms used in the investigation of hematuria: Systematic reviews and economic evaluation. *Health Technol Assess* 2006;10:iii-iv, xi-259.
- Emamian SA, Nielsen MB, Pedersen JF. Can dipstick screening for hematuria identify individuals with structural renal abnormalities? A sonographic evaluation. *Scand J Urol Nephrol* 1996;30:25-7. http:// dx.doi.org/10.3109/00365599609182344
- Haug K, Bakke A, Daae LN, et al. Screening for hematuria, glucosuria, and proteinuria in people aged 55- 64. Technical, clinical, and cost-benefit experience from a pilot study. Scand J Prim Health Care 1985;3:31-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/02813438509017734
- Hedelin H, Jonsson K, Salomonsson K, et al. Screening for bladder tumours in men aged 60 –70 years with a bladder tumour marker (UBC) and dipstick-detected hematuria using both white-light and fluorescence cystoscopy. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2006;40:26-30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00365590500368807
- Murakami S, Igarashi T, Hara S, et al. Strategies for asymptomatic microscopic hematuria: A prospective study of 1034 patients. J Urol 1990;144:99-101.
- Ritchie CD, Bevan EA, Collier SJ. Importance of accult hematuria found at screening. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1986;292:681-3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.292.6521.681
- Steiner H, Bergmeister M, Verdorfer I, et al. Early results of bladder cancer screening in a high-risk population of heavy smokers. *Brit J Urol* 2008;102:291-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2008.07596.x
- Suzuki Y, Sasagawa I, Abe Y, et al. Indication of cystoscopy in patients with asymptomatic microscopic haematuria. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2000;34:51-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/003655900750016896
- 24. Thompson IM. The evaluation of microscopic hematuria: a population-based study. J Urol 1987;138:1189-90.
- Topham PS, Jethwa A, Watkins M, et al. The value of urine screening in a young adult population. Fam Pract 2004;21:18-21. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmh105
- Yamagata K, Takahashi H, Tomida C, et al. Prognosis of asymptomatic hematuria and/or proteinuria in men. Nephron 2002; 91:34-42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000057602
- Hiatt RA, Ordonez JD. Dipstick urinalysis screening, asymptomatic microhematuria, and subsequent urological cancers in a population-based sample. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1994;3:439-43.
- Loo R, Whittaker J, Rabrenivich V. National practice recommendations for hematuria: How to evaluate in the absence of strong evidence? *Perm J* 2009;13:37-46. http://dx.doi.org/10.7812/TPP/08-083
- Hungerhuber E, Stepp H, Kriegmair M, et al. Seven years' experience with 5-aminolevulinic acid in detection of transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. *Urology* 2007;69:260-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2006.10.015
- Zaak D, Frimberger D, Stepp H, et al. Quantification of 5-aminolevulinic acid induced fluorescence improves the specificity of bladder cancer detection. J Urol 2001;166:1665-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0022-5347(05)65649-2
- Grimbergen MC, van Swol CF, Jonges TG, et al. Reduced specificity of 5-ALA-induced fluorescence in photodynamic diagnosis of transitional cell carcinoma after previous intravesical therapy. *Eur Urol* 2003;44:51-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0302-2838(03)00210-0
- De Dominicis C, Liberti M, Perugia G, et al. Role of 5-aminolevulinic acid in the diagnosis and treatment of superficial bladder cancer: Improvement in diagnostic sensitivity. *Urology* 2001;57:1059-62. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0090-4295(01)00948-7
- Ehsan A, Sommer F, Haupt G, et al. Significance of fluorescence cystoscopy for diagnosis of superficial bladder cancer after intravesical instillation of delta aminolevulinic acid. Urol Int 2001;67:298-304. http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000051007
- Jeon SS, Kang I, Hong JH, et al. Diagnostic efficacy of fluorescence cystoscopy for detection of urothelial neoplasms. J Endourol 2001;15:753-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/08927790152596370
- Filbeck T, Roessler W, Kneuchel R, et al. Clinical results of the transurethral resection and evaluation of superficial bladder carcinomas by means of fluorescence diagnosis after intravesical instillation of 5-aminolevulinic acid. J Endourology 1999;13:117-21. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/end.1999.13.117
- Koenig F, Mcgovern F, Larne R, et al. Diagnosis of bladder carcinoma using protoporphyrin IX fluorescence induced by 5-aimonlaevulinic acid. *BJU Int* 1999;83:129-35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1464-410x.1999.00917.x

- Kriegmair M, Zaak D, Stepp H, et al. Transurethral resection and surveillance of bladder cancer supported by 5-aminolevulinic acid -induced fluorescence endoscopy. *Eur Urol* 1999;36:386-92. http://dx.doi. org/10.1159/000020019
- Riedl CR, Plas E, Pfluger H. Fluorescence detection of bladder tumours with 5-aminolevulinic acid. J Endourol 1999;13:755-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/end.1999.13.755
- Jichlinski P, Guillou L, Karlsen S, et al. Hexyl aminolevulinate fluorescence cystoscopy: A new diagnostic tool for the photodiagnosis of superficial bladder cancer – A multicentre study. J Urol 2003;170:226-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000060782.52358.04
- Jocham D, Witje F, Wagner S, et al. Improved detection and treatment of bladder cancer using hexaminolevulinate imaging: A prospective, phase III multicentre study. J Urol 2005;174:862-6. http://dx.doi. org/10.1097/01.ju.0000169257.19841.2a
- Grossman H, Gomella L, Fradet Y, et al. A phase III multicentre comparison of hexaminolevulinate fluorescence cystoscopy and white light cystoscopy for the detection of superficial papillary lesions in patients with bladder cancer. J Urol 2007;178:62-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.03.034
- Fradet Y, Grossman HB, Gomella L, et al. A comparison of hexaminolevulinate fluorescence cystoscopy and white light cystoscopy for the detection of carcinoma in situ in patients with bladder cancer: a phase III, multicentre study. J Urol 2007;178:68-73. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.03.028
- Schmidbauer J, Witjes F, Schmeller N, et al. Improved detection of urothelial carcinoma in situ with hexaminolevulinate fluorescence cystoscopy. *J Urol* 2004;171:135-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000100480.70769.0e
- 44. Witjes JA, Moonen PM, van der Heijden AG. Comparison of hexaminolevulinate-based flexible and rigid fluorescence cystoscopy with rigid white light cystoscopy in bladder cancer: Results of a prospective Phase II study. *Eur Urol* 2005;47:319-22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2004.09.017
- Loidl W, Schmidbauer J, Susani M, et al. Flexible cystoscopy assisted by hexaminolevulinate- induced fluorescence: A new approach for bladder cancer detection and surveillance? *Eur Urol* 2005;47:323-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2004.10.025
- D'Hallewin M, Kamuhabwa A, Roskams T, et al. Hypericin-based fluorescence diagnosis of bladder carcinoma. BJU Int 2002;89:760-3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1464-410X.2002.02690.x
- Madeb R, Golijanin D, Knopf J, et al. Long-term outcome of patients with a negative workup for asymptomatic microhematuria. Urology 2010;75:20-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2009.06.107
- Silverman SG, Leyendecker JR, Amis ES Jr. What is the current role of CT urography and MR urography in the evaluation of the urinary tract? *Radiology* 2009;250:309-23. http://dx.doi.org/10.1148/ radiol.2502080534
- Datta SN, Allen GM, Evans R, et al. Urinary tract ultrasonography in the evaluation of hematuria—a report of over 1000 cases. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2002;84:203-5.
- Edwards TJ, Dickinson AJ, Natale S, et al. A prospective analysis of the diagnostic yield resulting from the attendance of 4020 patients at a protocol-driven haematuria clinic. BJU Int 2006;97:301-5. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2006.05976.x
- Jamis-Dow CA, Choyke PL, Jennings SB, et al. Small (< or = 3-cm) renal masses: Detection with CT versus US and pathologic correlation. *Radiology* 1996;198:785-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1148/ radiology.198.3.8628872
- Steiner H, Bergmeister M, Verdorfer I, et al. Early results of bladder cancer screening in a high-risk population of heavy smokers. *BJU Int* 2008;102:291-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2008.07596.x
- Chahal R, Darshane A, Browning A, et al. Evaluation of the clinical value of urinary NMP22 as a marker in the screening and surveillance of transitional cell carcinoma of the urinary bladder. *Eur Urol* 2001;40:415-20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000049809
- Miyanaga N, Akaza H, Tsukamoto T, et al. Urinary nuclear matrix protein 22 as a new marker for the screening of urothelial cancer in patients with microscopic hematuria. Int J Urol 1999;6:173-7. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1442-2042.1999.06437.x
- Moonen PM, Kiemeney LA, Witjes JA. Urinary NMP22 BladderChek test in the diagnosis of superficial bladder cancer. *Eur Urol* 2005;48:951-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.09.002
- Grossman HB, Messing E, Soloway M, et al. Detection of bladder cancer using a point-of-care proteomic assay. JAMA 2005; 293: 810-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.293.7.810
- Zippe C, Pandrangi L, Potts JM, et al. NMP22: A sensitive, cost-effective test in patients at risk for bladder cancer. *Anticancer Res* 1999;19:2621-3.
- Laudadio J, Keane TE, Reeves HM, et al. Fluorescence in situ hybridization for detecting transitional cell carcinoma: Implications for clinical practice. *BJU Int* 2005;96:1280-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ j.1464-410X.2005.05826.x
- Sarosdy MF, Kahn PR, Ziffer MD, et al. Use of a multitarget fluorescence in situ hybridization assay to diagnose bladder cancer in patients with hematuria. *J Urol* 2006;176:44-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0022-5347(06)00576-3
- 60. Quek P, Chin CM, Lim PH. The role of BTA stat in clinical practice. *Ann Acad Med Singapore* 2002;31:212-6.

- Landman J, Chang Y, Kavaler E, et al. Sensitivity and specificity of NMP-22, telomerase, and BTA in the detection of human bladder cancer. *Urology* 1998;52:398-402. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0090-4295(98)00219-2
- Paoluzzi M, Cuttano MG, Mugnaini P, et al. Urinary dosage of nuclear matrix protein 22 (NMP22)-like biologic marker of transitional cell carcinoma (TCC): A study on patients with hematuria. Arch Ital Urol Androl 1999;71:13-8.
- Lotan Y, Shariat SF. Impact of risk factors on the performance of the nuclear matrix protein 22 point-of-care test for bladder cancer detection. *BJU Int* 2008;101:1362-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2008.07473.x
- Madeb R, Golijanin D, Knopf J, et al. Long-term outcome of patients with a negative workup for asymptomatic microhematuria. Urology 2010;75:20-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2009.06.107
- El-Galley R1, Abo-Kamil R, Burns JR, et al. Practical use of investigations in patients with hematuria. J Endourol 2008;22:51-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/end.2006.0331
- Santos F, Dragomir A, Kassouf W, et al. Predictors of preoperative delays before radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in Quebec, Canada: A population-based study. *BJU Int* 2015;115:389-96. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/bju.12742
- Friedlander DF, Resnick MJ, You C, et al. Variation in the intensity of hematuria evaluation: A target for primary care quality improvement. *Am J Med* 2014;127:633-40. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. amjmed.2014.01.010
- Shinagare AB, Silverman SG, Gershanik EF, et al. Evaluating hematuria: Impact of guideline adherence on urologic cancer diagnosis. Am J Med 2014;127:625-32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. amjmed.2014.02.013
- Ooi WL, Lee F, Wallace DM, et al. 'One stop' hematuria clinic in Fremantle Hospital, Western Australia: A report of the first 500 patients. *BJU Int* 2011;108:S62-S66. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10711.x
- Sapre N, Hayes E, Bugeja P, et al. Streamlining the assessment of haematuria: Three-year outcomes of a dedicated haematuria clinic. ANZ J Surg 2015;85:334-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ans.12742
- 71. Brausi M, Collette L, Kurth K, et al. Variability in the recurrence rate at first followup cystoscopy after TUR in stage Ta T1 transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: A combined analysis of seven EORTC studies. *Eur Urol* 2002;41:523-31. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0302-2838(02)00068-4
- Gofrit ON, Zorn KC, Shikanov S, et al. Marker lesion experiments in bladder cancer—what have we learned? J Urol 2010;183:1678-84. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.12.104
- Kulkarni GS, Hakenberg OW, Gschwend JE, et al. An updated critical analysis of the treatment strategy for newly diagnosed high-grade T1 (previously T1G3) bladder cancer. *Eur Urol* 2010;57:60-70. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.08.024
- Herr HW. Is repeat transurethral resection needed for minimally invasive T1 urothelial cancer? Pro J Urol 2011;186:787-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2011.06.016
- Sfakianos JP, Kim PH, Hakimi AA, et al. The effect of restaging transurethral resection on recurrence and progression rates in patients with nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer treated with intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guérin. J Ural 2014;191:341-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2013.08.022
- Nieder AM, Brausi M, Lamm D, et al. Management of stage T1 tumours of the bladder: International Consensus Panel. Urology 2005;66:S108-S125. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2005.08.066
- Ritch CR Clark PE, Morgan TM. Restaging transurethral resection for non-muscle invasive bladder cancer: Who, why, when, and how? Urol Clin North Am 2013;40:295-304. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ud.2013.01.009
- Miladi M, Peyromaure M, Zerbib M, et al. The value of a second transurethral resection in evaluating patients with bladder tumours. *Eur Urol* 2003;43:241-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0302-2838(03)00040-X
- Dalbagni G, Vora K, Kaag M, et al. Clinical outcome in a contemporary series of restaged patients with clinical T1 bladder cancer. *Eur Urol* 2009;56:903-10. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.07.005
- Grimm MO, Steinhoff C, Simon X, et al. Effect of routine repeat transurethral resection for superficial bladder cancer: A long-term observational study. J Urol 2003;170:433-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000070437.14275.e0
- Divrik RT, Yildirim U, Zorlu F, et al. The effect of repeat transurethral resection on recurrence and progression rates in patients with T1 tumours of the bladder who received intravesical mitomycin: A prospective, randomized clinical trial. *J Urol* 2006;175:1641-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)01002-5
- Divrik RT, Sahin AF, Yildirim U, et al. Impact of routine second transurethral resection on the long-term outcome of patients with newly diagnosed pT1 urothelial carcinoma with respect to recurrence, progression rate, and disease-specific survival: A prospective randomized clinical trial. *Eur Urol* 2010;58:185-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2010.03.007
- Herr HW. Restaging transurethral resection of high risk superficial bladder cancer improves the initial response to bacillus Calmette-Guerin therapy. J Urol 2005;174:2134-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000181799.81119.fc

- Guevara A, Salomon L, Allory Y, et al. The role of tumour-free status in repeat resection before intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin for high grade Ta, T1 and CIS bladder cancer. J Urol 2010;183:2161-4. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2010.02.026
- Mariappan P, Finney SM, Head E, et al. Good quality white-light transurethral resection of bladder tumours (GQ-WLTURBT) with experienced surgeons performing complete resections and obtaining detrusor muscle reduces early recurrence in new non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: Validation across time and place and recommendation for benchmarking. *BJU Int* 2012;109:1666-73. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10571.x
- Babjuk M, Oosterlinck W, Sylvester R, et al. EAU guidelines on non-muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder, the 2011 update. *Eur Urol* 2011;59:997-1008. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2011.03.017
- Babjuk M, Burger M, Zigeuner R, et al. EAU guidelines on non-muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2013. Eur Urol 2013;64:639-53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.06.003
- Kassouf W, Kamat AM, Zlotta A, et al. Canadian guidelines for treatment of non-muscle invasive bladder cancer: A focus on intravesical therapy. *Can Urol Assoc J* 2010;4168-73. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/ cuaj.10051
- Hall MC, Chang SS, Dalbagni G, et al. Guideline for the management of non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (stages Ta, T1, and Tis): 2007 update. *J Urol* 2007;178:2314-30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2007.09.003
- Shelley MD, Court JB, Kynaston H, et al. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin in Ta and T1 bladder cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2000:CD001986 http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/14651858.cd001986
- Sylvester RJ, van der Meijeden AP, Lamm DL. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin reduces the risk of progression in patients with superficial bladder cancer: A meta-analysis of the published results of randomized clinical trials. J Urol 2002;168:1964-70. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)64273-5
- Böhle A, Jocham D, Bock PR. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin versus mitomycin C for superficial bladder cancer: A formal meta-analysis of comparative studies on recurrence and toxicity. J Urol 2003;169:90-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347 (05)64043-8
- Shelley MD, Wilt TJ, Court J, et al. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guérin is superior to mitomycin C in reducing tumour recurrence in high-risk superficial bladder cancer: A meta-analysis of randomized trials. *BJU Int* 2004;93:485-90 http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2003.04655.x
- Böhle A, Bock PR. Intravesical bacille Calmette-Guérin versus mitomycin C in superficial bladder cancer: Formal meta-analysis of comparative studies on tumour progression. *Urology* 2004;63:682-6. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2003.11.049
- 95. Sylvester RJ, Brausi MA, Kirkels WJ, et al. Long-term efficacy results of EORTC genito-urinary group randomized phase III study 30911 comparing intravesical instillations of epirubicin, bacillus Calmette-Guérin, and bacillus Calmette-Guérin plus isoniazid in patients with intermediate- and high-risk stage Ta T1 urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. *Eur Urol* 2010;57:766-73. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2009.12.024
- 96. Oddens J, Brausi M, Sylvester R, et al. Final results of an EORTC-GU cancers group randomized study of maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guérin in intermediate- and high-risk Ta, T1 papillary carcinoma of the urinary bladder: One-third dose versus full dose and one year vs. three years of maintenance. *Eur Urol* 2013;63:462-72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.10.039
- Rentsch CA, Birkhäuser FD, Biot C, et al. Bacillus Calmette-Guérin strain differences have an impact on clinical outcome in bladder cancer immunotherapy. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:677-88. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2014.02.061
- Di Stasi SM, Giannantoni A, Giurioli A, et al. Sequential BCG and electromotive mitomycin vs. BCG alone for high-risk superficial bladder cancer: A randomized controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2006;7:43-51. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(05)70472-1
- Di Stasi SM, Giannantoni A, Stephen RL, et al. Intravesical electromotive mitomycin C versus passive transport mitomycin C for high-risk superficial bladder cancer: A prospective randomized study. J Urol 2003;170:777-82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000080568.91703.18
- 100. Lamm DL, Blumenstein BA, Crissman JD, et al. Maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guerin immunotherapy for recurrent TA, T1 and carcinoma in situ transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: A randomized Southwest Oncology Group Study. J Urol 2000;163:1124-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)67707-5
- 101. Brausi M, Oddens J, Sylvester R, et al. Side effects of bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) in the treatment of intermediate- and high-risk Ta, T1 papillary carcinoma of the bladder: Results of the EORTC genitourinary cancers group randomized phase III study comparing one-third dose with full dose and one year with three years of maintenance BCG. *Eur Urol* 2014;65:69-76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.07.021
- 102. Oddens J, Brausi M, Sylvester R, et al. Final results of an EORTC-GU cancers group randomized study of maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guérin in intermediate- and high-risk Ta, T1 papillary carcinoma of the urinary bladder: One-third dose vs. full dose and one year vs. three years of maintenance. *Eur Urol* 2013;63:462-72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.10.039

- Ehdaie B, Sylvester R, Herr HW. Maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guérin treatment of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A critical evaluation of the evidence. *Eur Urol* 2013;64:579-85. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.05.027
- Herr HW, Donat SM, Dalbagni G. Can restaging transurethral resection of T1 bladder cancer select patients for immediate cystectomy? J Urol 2007;177:75-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2006.08.070
- 105. Lee CT, Dunn RL, Ingold C, et al. Early-stage bladder cancer surveillance does not improve survival if high-risk patients are permitted to progress to muscle invasion. *Urology* 2007;69:1068-72. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2007.02.064
- Kulkarni ČS, Finelli A, Fleshner NE, et al. Optimal management of high-risk T1G3 bladder cancer: A decision analysis. PLoS Med 2007;4:e284. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0040284
- Donat SM, North A, Dalbagni G, et al. Efficacy of office fulguration for recurrent low grade papilary bladder tumours less than 0.5 cm. J Urol 2004;171:636-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000103100.22951.5e
- Soloway M, Carmack A, Khoury S. Bladder tumours. 1st International Consultation on Bladder Tumours. 2004.
- 109. Giannarini G, Birkhäuser FD, Recker F, et al. Bacillus Calmette-Guérin failure in patients with non-muscleinvasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder may be due to the urologist's failure to detect urothelial carcinoma of the upper urinary tract and urethra. *Eur Urol* 2014;65:825-31. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.09.049
- 110. Au JL, Badalament RA, Wientjes MG, et al. Methods to improve efficacy of intravesical mitomycin C: Results of a randomized phase III trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2001;93:597-604. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ jnci/93.8.597
- 111. Friedrich MG, Pichlmeier U, Schwaibold H, et al. Long-term intravesical adjuvant chemotherapy further reduces recurrence rate compared with short-term intravesical chemotherapy and short-term therapy with bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) in patients with non-muscle-invasive bladder carcinoma. *Eur Urol* 2007;52:1123-29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2007.02.063
- 112. Simonis K, Shariat SF, Rink M, et al. Smoking and smoking cessation effects on oncological outcomes in nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer. *Curr Opin Urol* 2014;24:492-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/ MOU.000000000000079
- 113. Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden AP, Oosterlinck W, et al. Predicting recurrence and progression in individual patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer using EORTC risk tables: A combined analysis of 2596 patients from seven EORTC trials. Eur Ural 2006;49:466-77. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.12.031
- 114. Lammers RJ, Witjes JA, Inman BA, et al. The role of a combined regimen with intravesical chemotherapy and hyperthermia in the management of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A systematic review. *Eur Urol* 2011;60:81-93. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2011.04.023
- Nativ O, Witjes JA, Hendricksen K, et al. Combined thermo-chemotherapy for recurrent bladder cancer after bacillus Calmette-Guerin. J Urol 2009;182:1313-7 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.06.017
- 116. Arends TJ, van der Heijden AG, Witjes JA. Combined chemohyperthermia: 10-year single-centre experience in 160 patients with non-muscle invasive bladder cancer. J Urol 2014;192:708-13. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2014.03.101
- 117. Esuvaranathan K, Tham SM, Ravuru M, et al. Long term results of a double-blind randomized controlled trial of interferon alpha-2b and low-dose BCG in patients with high-risk non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Presented at the AUA 2014; Abstract # MP56-19. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2014.02.1587
- Gallagher BL, Joudi FN, Maymí JL, et al. Impact of previous bacille Calmette-Guérin failure pattern on subsequent response to bacille Calmette-Guérin plus interferon intravesical therapy. *Urology* 2008;71:297-301. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2007.09.050
- 119. Joudi FN, Smith BJ, O'Donnell MA. Final results from a national multicentre phase II trial of combination bacillus Calmette-Guerin plus interferon alpha-2B for reducing recurrence of superficial bladder cancer. Urol Oncol 2006;24:344-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2005.11.026
- Catalona WJ, Hudson MA, Gillen DP, et al. Risks and benefits of repeated courses of intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin therapy for superficial bladder cancer. J Urol 1987;137:220-4.
- Millán-Rodríguez F, Chéchile-Toniolo G, Salvador-Bayarri J, et al. Primary superficial bladder cancer risk groups according to progression, mortality and recurrence. J Urol 2000;164:680-4. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)67280-1
- Herr HW, Sogani PC. Does early cystectomy improve the survival of patients with high-risk superficial bladder tumours? J Urol 2001;166:1296-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)65756-4
- 123. Jäger W, Thomas C, Haag S, et al. Early vs. delayed radical cystectomy for high-risk carcinoma not invading bladder muscle: Delay of cystectomy reduces cancer-specific survival. *BJU Int* 2011;108:E284-8. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09980.x
- 124. Grossman HB, O'Donnell MA, Cookson MS, et al. Bacillus calmette-guérin failures and beyond: Contemporary management of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. *Rev Urol* 2008;10:281-9.
- Joudi FN, O'Donnell MA. Second-line intravesical therapy vs. cystectomy for bacille Calmette-Guérin (BCG) failures. Curr Opin Urol 2004;14:271-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00042307-200409000-00005

- 126. Solsona E, Iborra I, Dumont R, et al. The three-month clinical response to intravesical therapy as a predictive factor for progression in patients with high-risk superficial bladder cancer. J Urol 2000;164:685-9. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)67281-3
- Herr HW. Progression of stage T1 bladder tumours after intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guérin. J Urol 1991;145:40-3.
- Solsona E, Iborra I, Ricás JV, et al. Recurrence of superficial bladder tumours in prostatic urethra. Eur Urol 1991;19:89-92.
- Palou J, Wood D, Bochner BH, et al. ICUD-EAU International Consultation on Bladder Cancer 2012: Urothelial carcinoma of the prostate. Eur Urol 2013;63:81-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.08.011
- 130. Matzkin H, Soloway MS, Hardeman S. Transitional cell carcinoma of the prostate. J Urol 1991;146:1207-12.
- Mungan MU, Canda AE, Tuzel E, et al. Risk factors for mucosal prostatic urethral involvement in superficial transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. *Eur Urol* 2005; 48:760-3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2005.05.021
- Huguet J, Crego M, Sabaté S, et al. Cystectomy in patients with high-risk superficial bladder tumours who fail intravesical BCG therapy: Pre-cystectomy prostate involvement as a prognostic factor. *Eur Urol* 2005;48:53-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.03.021
- 133. Spiess PE, Kassouf W, Brown G, et al. Immediate vs. staged urethrectomy in patients at high risk of urethral recurrence: Is there a benefit to either approach? *Urology* 2006;67:466-71. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.urology.2005.09.043
- 134. Ayyathurai R, Gomez P, Luongo T, et al. Prostatic involvement by urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: Clinicopathological features and outcome after radical cystectomy. BJU Int 2007;100:1021-5. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410x.2007.07171.x
- 135. Sanderson KM, Cai J, Miranda G, et al. Upper tract urothelial recurrence following radical cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: An analysis of 1069 patients with 10-year followup. J Urol 2007;177:2088-94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.01.133
- Touma N, Izawa JI, Abdelhady M, et al. Ureteral frozen sections at the time of radical cystectomy: Reliability and clinical implications. *Can Urol Assoc J* 2010;4:28-32. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/cuaj.08107
- 137. Gofrit ON, Pode D, Pizov G, et al. Prostatic urothelial carcinoma: Is transurethral prostatectomy necessary before bacillus Calmette-Guérin immunotherapy? *BJU Int* 2009;103:905-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ j.1464-410X.2008.08210.x
- Palou Redorta J, Schatteman P, Huguet Pérez J, et al. Intravesical instillations with bacillus Calmette-Guérin for the treatment of carcinoma in situ involving prostatic ducts. *Eur Urol* 2006;49:834-8. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.12.019
- Palou J, Baniel J, Klotz L, et al. Urothelial carcinoma of the prostate. Urology 2007;69:S50-S61. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2006.05.059
- Solsona E, Iborra I, Ricós JV, et al. The prostate involvement as prognostic factor in patients with superficial bladder tumours. J Urol 1995;154:1710-3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)66762-4
- 141. von Rundstedt FC, Lerner SP, Godoy G, et al. Usefulness of transurethral biopsy for staging the prostatic urethra before radical cystectomy. J Urol 2015;193:58-63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2014.07.114
- Donat SM, Wei DC, McGuire MS, et al. The efficacy of transurethral biopsy for predicting the long-term clinical impact of prostatic invasive bladder cancer. J Urol 2001;165:1580-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0022-5347(05)66352-5
- 143. Sylvester RJ, Oosterlinck W, van der Meijden AP. A single immediate postoperative instillation of chemotherapy decreases the risk of recurrence in patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer: A meta-analysis of published results of randomized clinical trials. J Urol 2004;171:2186-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000125486.92260.b2
- 144. Perlis N, Zlotta AR, Beyene J. Immediate post-transurethral resection of bladder tumour intravesical chemotherapy prevents non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer recurrences: An updated meta-analysis on 2548 patients and quality-of-evidence review. *Eur Urol* 2013; 64:421-30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.06.009
- 145. Gudjónsson S, Adell L, Merdasa F, et al. Should all patients with non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer receive early intravesical chemotherapy after transurethral resection? The results of a prospective randomized multicentre study. *Eur Urol* 2009;55:773-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.01.006
- 146. Böhle A, Leyh H, Frei C, et al. Single postoperative instillation of gemcitabine in patients with non-muscleinvasive transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III multicentre study. *Eur Urol* 2009;56:495-503. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.06.010
- 147. Berrum-Svennung I, Granfors T, Jahnson S, et al. A single instillation of epirubicin after transurethral resection of bladder tumours prevents only small recurrences. J Urol 2008;179:101-5. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.08.166
- 148. Kaasinen E, Rintala E, Hellström P, et al. Factors explaining recurrence in patients undergoing chemoimmunotherapy regimens for frequently recurring superficial bladder carcinoma. Eur Urol 2002;42:167-74. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0302-2838(02)00260-9

- 149. Cai T, Nesi G, Tinacci G, et al. Can early single-dose instillation of epirubicin improve bacillus Calmette-Guérin efficacy in patients with non-muscle- invasive high-risk bladder cancer? Results from a prospective, randomized, double-blind controlled study. J Urol 2008;180:110-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2008.03.038
- 150. Onishi T, Sasaki T, Hoshina A, et al. Continuous saline bladder irrigation after transurethral resection is a prophylactic treatment choice for non-muscle-invasive bladder turnour. *Anticancer Res* 2011;31:1471-4.
- 151. Di Stasi SM, Valenti M, Verri C, et al. Electromotive instillation of mitomycin immediately before transurethral resection for patients with primary urothelial non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A randomized controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2011;12:871-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70190-5
- 152. Elmamoun MH, Christmas TJ, Woodhouse CR. Destruction of the bladder by single-dose mitomycin C for low-stage transitional cell carcinoma (TCC)—avoidance, recognition, management, and consent. BJU Int 2014;113:E34-8.http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/bju.12340
- Soukup V, Babjuk M, Bellmunt J, et al. Followup after surgical treatment of bladder cancer: A critical analysis of the literature. Eur Urol 2012;62:290-302. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.05.008
- 154. Fitzpatrick JM, West AB, Butler MR, et al. Superficial bladder tumours (stage pTa, grades 1 and 2): The importance of recurrence pattern following initial resection. J Urol 1986;135:920-2.
- 155. Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden AP, Oosterlinck W, et al. Predicting recurrence and progression in individual patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer using EORTC risk tables: A combined analysis of 2596 patients from seven EORTC trials. Eur Ural 2006;49:466-75. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.12.031
- 156. Oge O, Erdem E, Atsü N, et al. Proposal for changes in cystoscopic followup of patients with low-grade pTa bladder tumour. *Eur Urol* 2000;37:271-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000052355
- Mariappan P, Smith G. A surveillance schedule for G1Ta bladder cancer allowing efficient use of check cystoscopy and safe discharge at five years based on a 25-year prospective database. J Urol 2005;173:1108-11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000149163.08521.69
- Leblanc B, Duclos AJ, Bénard F, et al. Long-term followup of initial Ta grade 1 transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. J Urol 1999;162:1946-50. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)68075-5
- Millán-Rodríguez F, Chéchile-Toniolo G, Salvador-Bayarri J, et al. Upper urinary tract tumours after primary superficial bladder tumours: Prognostic factors and risk groups. J Urol 2000;164:1183-7. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)67137-6
- Nolte-Ernsting C, Cowan N. Understanding multislice CT urography techniques: Many roads lead to Rome. Eur Radiol 2006;16:2670-86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00330-006-0386-z
- 161. Raitanen MP, Aine R, Rintala E, et al. Differences between local and review urinary cytology in diagnosis of bladder cancer. An interobserver multicenter analysis. *Eur Urol* 2002;41:284-9. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0302-2838(02)00006-4
- Lokeshwar VB, Habuchi T, Grossman HB, et al. Bladder tumour markers beyond cytology: International Consensus Panel on bladder tumour markers. *Urology* 2005; 66:S35-S63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2005.08.064
- 163. Têtu B. Diagnosis of urothelial carcinoma from urine. Mod Pathol 2009;22:S53-S59. http://dx.doi. org/10.1038/modpathol.2008.193
- Vrooman OP, Witjes JA. Urinary markers in bladder cancer. Eur Urol 2008;53:909-16. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2007.12.006
- 165. van der Aa MN, Steyerberg EW, Bangma C, et al. Cystoscopy revisited as the gold standard for detecting bladder cancer recurrence: Diagnostic review bias in the randomized, prospective CEFUB trial. J Urol 2010;183:76-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.08.150
- 166. Kausch I, Sommerauer M, Montorsi F, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis in non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review and cumulative analysis of prospective studies. *Eur Urol* 2010;57:595-606. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.11.041
- 167. Mowatt G, N'Dow J, Vale L, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis of bladder cancer compared with white light cystoscopy: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Technol Assess Health Care 2011; 27:3-10. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S0266462310001364
- 168. Draga RO, Grimbergen MC, Kok ET, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis (5-aminolevulinic acid) of transitional cell carcinoma after bacillus Calmette-Guérin immunotherapy and mitomycin C intravesical therapy. *Eur Urol* 2010;57:655-60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.09.037
- 169. Ray ER, Chatterton K, Khan MS, et al. Hexylaminolaevulinate fluorescence cystoscopy in patients previously treated with intravesical bacille Calmette-Guérin. *BJU Int* 2010;105:789-94. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2009.08839.x
- Cauberg EC, Kloen S, Visser M, et al. Narrow band imaging cystoscopy improves the detection of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. *Urology* 2010;76:658-63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2009.11.075
- 171. Naselli A, Introini C, Timossi L, et al. A randomized prospective trial to assess the impact of transurethral resection in narrow band imaging modality on non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer recurrence. *Eur Urol* 2012;61:908-13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.01.018
- 172. Geavlete B, Multescu R, Georgescu D, et al. Narrow band imaging cystoscopy and bipolar plasma vaporization for large non-muscle-invasive bladder tumours—results of a prospective, randomized comparison to the standard approach. Urology 2012; 79:846-51. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2011.08.081

- Herr HW. Randomized trial of narrow-band vs. white-light cystoscopy for restaging (second-look) transurethral resection of bladder tumours. *Eur Urol* 2015;67:605-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2014.06.049
- 174. Booth CM, Siemens DR, Peng Y, et al. Patterns of referral for perioperative chemotherapy among patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A population-based study. Urol Oncol 2014;32:1200-8. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2014.05.012
- 175. Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: Update of a systematic review and meta-analysis of individual patient data advanced bladder cancer (ABC) meta-analysis collaboration. *Eur Urol* 2005;48:202-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2005.04.006
- 176. Grossman HB, Natale RB, Tangen CM, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy plus cystectomy compared with cystectomy alone for locally advanced bladder cancer. N Engl J Med 2003;349:859-66. http://dx.doi. org/10.1056/NEJMoa022148
- 177. Seah JA, Blais N, North S, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy should be administered to fit patients with newly diagnosed, potentially resectable muscle-invasive urothelial cancer of the bladder (MIBC): A 2013 CAGMO Consensus Statement and Call for a Streamlined Referral Process. *Can Urol Assoc J* 2013;7:312-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/cuaj.1506
- 178. International Collaboration of Trialists, Medical Research Council Advanced Bladder Cancer Working Party (now the National Cancer Research Institute Bladder Cancer Clinical Studies Group); European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer Genito-Urinary Tract Cancer Group, et al. International phase III trial assessing neoadjuvant cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: Long-term results of the BA06 30894 trial. J Clin Oncol 2011;29:2171-7. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2010.32.3139
- Advanced Bladder Cancer Meta-analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet* 2003;361:1927-34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)13580-5
- Winquist E, Kirchner TS, Segal R, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Urol 2004;171:561-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000090967.08622.33
- Skinner DG, Daniels JR, Russell CA, et al. The role of adjuvant chemotherapy following cystectomy for invasive bladder cancer: A prospective comparative trial. J Urol 1991;145:459-64.
- 182. Stöckle M, Meyenburg W, Wellek S, et al. Adjuvant polychemotherapy of nonorgan-confined bladder cancer after radical cystectomy revisited: Long-term results of a controlled prospective study and further clinical experience. J Urol 1995;153:47-52. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00005392-199501000-00019
- 183. Lehmann J, Franzaring L, Thüroff J, et al. Complete long-term survival data from a trial of adjuvant chemotherapy vs. control after radical cystectomy for locally advanced bladder cancer. BJU Int 2006;97:42-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2006.05859.x
- 184. Sternberg CN, Skoneczna I, Kerst JM, et al. Immediate vs. deferred chemotherapy after radical cystectomy in patients with pT3-pT4 or N+ MO urothelial carcinoma of the bladder (EORTC 30994): An intergroup, open-label, randomized phase III trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2015;16:76-86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S1470-2045(14)71160-X
- 185. Leow JJ, Martin-Doyle W, Rajagopal PS, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy for invasive bladder cancer: A 2013 updated systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:42-54. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.08.033
- 186. Witjes JA, Compérat E, Cowan NC, et al. EAU guidelines on muscle-invasive and metastatic bladder cancer: Summary of the 2013 guidelines. *Eur Urol* 2014;65:778-92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.11.046
- 187. Gakis G, Efstathiou J, Lerner SP, et al. ICUD-EAU International Consultation on Bladder Cancer 2012: Radical cystectomy and bladder preservation for muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. *Eur Urol* 2013;63:45-57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.08.009
- Schoenberg MP, Walsh PC, Breazeale DR, et al. Local recurrence and survival following nerve sparing radical cystoprostatectomy for bladder cancer: 10-year followup. J Urol 1996;155:490-4. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)66429-2
- 189. Bruins HM, Djaladat H, Ahmadi H, et al. Incidental prostate cancer in patients with bladder urothelial carcinoma: Comprehensive analysis of 1476 radical cystoprostatectomy specimens. J Urol 2013;190:1704-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2013.05.034
- Djaladat H, Bruins HM, Miranda G, et al. Reproductive organ involvement in female patients undergoing radical cystectomy for urothelial bladder cancer. J Urol 2012;188:2134-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2012.08.024
- 191. Stein JP, Clark P, Miranda G, et al. Urethral tumour recurrence following cystectomy and urinary diversion: Clinical and pathological characteristics in 768 male patients. J Urol 2005;173:1163-8. http://dx.doi. org/10.1097/01.ju.0000149679.56884.0f
- 192. Stein JP, Penson DF, Lee C, et al. Long-term oncological outcomes in women undergoing radical cystectomy and orthotopic diversion for bladder cancer. J Urol 2009;181:2052-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2009.01.020

Kassouf et al.

- Nelles JL, Konety BR, Saigal C, et al. Urethrectomy following cystectomy for bladder cancer in men: Practice patterns and impact on survival. J Urol 2008;180:1933-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2008.07.039
- Bochner BH, Sjoberg DD, Laudone VP, et al. A randomized trial of robot-assisted laparoscopic radical cystectomy. N Engl J Med 2014;371:389-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc1405213
- 195. Khan MS, Gan C, Ahmed K, et al. A single-centre, early-phase, randomized, controlled, three-arm trial of open, robotic, and laparoscopic radical cystectomy (CORAL). *Eur Urol* 2015 [Epub ahead of print]. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.07.038
- Bruins HM, Veskimae E, Hernandez V, et al. The impact of the extent of lymphadenectomy on oncologic outcomes in patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: A systematic review. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:1065-77. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2014.05.031
- Herr HW, Faulkner JR, Grossman HB, et al. Surgical factors influence bladder cancer outcomes: A cooperative group report. J Clin Oncol 2004;22:2781-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2004.11.024
- Dorin RP, Daneshmand S, Eisenberg MS, et al. Lymph node dissection technique is more important than lymph node count in identifying nodal metastases in radical cystectomy patients: A comparative mapping study. *Eur Urol* 2011;60:946-52. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2011.07.012
- Hautmann RE, Abol-Enein H, Davidsson T, et al. ICUD-EAU International Consultation on Bladder Cancer 2012: Urinary diversion. Eur Urol 2013;63:67-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.08.050
- 200. Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Chin JL, et al. Contemporary outcomes of 2287 patients with bladder cancer who were treated with radical cystectomy: A Canadian multicentre experience. *BJU Int* 2011;108:539-45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09912.x
- Gore JL, Litwin MS. Urologic Diseases in America Project. Quality of care in bladder cancer: Trends in urinary diversion following radical cystectomy. World J Urol 2009;27:45-50. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s00345-008-0348-y
- 202. Kassouf W, Hautmann RE, Bochner BH, et al. A critical analysis of orthotopic bladder substitutes in adult patients with bladder cancer: Is there a perfect solution? *Eur Urol* 2010;58:374-83. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2010.05.023
- Fairey AS, Daneshmand S, Wang L, et al. Impact of micropapillary urothelial carcinoma variant histology on survival after radical cystectomy. *Urol Oncol* 2014;32:110-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. urolonc.2012.04.020
- Herr H, Lee C, Chang S, et al. Standardization of radical cystectomy and pelvic lymph node dissection for bladder cancer: a collaborative group report. J Urol 2004;171:1823-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01. ju.0000120289.78049.0e
- Ploussard G, Shariat SF, Dragomir A, et al. Conditional survival after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: Evidence for a patient changing risk profile over time. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:361-70. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.09.050
- Johar RS, Hayn MH, Stegemann AP, et al. Complications after robot-assisted radical cystectomy: Results from the International Robotic Cystectomy Consortium. *Eur Urol* 2013;64:52-7. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.01.010
- Shabsigh A, Korets R, Vora KC, et al. Defining early morbidity of radical cystectomy for patients with bladder cancer using a standardized reporting methodology. *Eur Urol* 2009;55:164-74. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2008.07.031
- Yuh BE, Nazmy M, Ruel NH, et al. Standardized analysis of frequency and severity of complications after robot-assisted radical cystectomy. *Eur Urol* 2012;62:806-13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2012.06.007
- 209. Aziz A, May M, Burger M, et al. Prediction of 90-day mortality after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in a prospective European multicentre cohort. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:156-63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.12.018
- 210. Shipley WU, Winter KA, Kaufman DS, et al. Phase III trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with invasive bladder cancer treated with selective bladder preservation by combined radiation therapy and chemotherapy: Initial results of Radiation Therapy Oncology Group 89-03. J Clin Oncol 1998;16:3576-83.
- 211. Kaufman DS, Winter KA, Shipley WU, et al. Phase I-II RTOG study (99-06) of patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer undergoing transurethral surgery, paclitaxel, cisplatin, and twice-daily radiotherapy followed by selective bladder preservation or radical cystectomy and adjuvant chemotherapy. *Urology* 2009;73:833-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2008.09.036
- James ND, Hussain SA, Hall E, et al. Radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. N Engl J Med 2012;366:1477-88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1106106
- Rödel C, Grabenbauer GG, Kühn R, et al. Combined-modality treatment and selective organ preservation in invasive bladder cancer: Long-term results. J Clin Oncol 2002;20:3061-71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1200/ JC0.2002.11.027
- Efstathiou JA, Spiegel DY, Shipley WU, et al. Long-term outcomes of selective bladder preservation by combined-modality therapy for invasive bladder cancer: The MGH experience. *Eur Urol* 2012;61:705-11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2011.11.010

- 215. Mak RH, Hunt D, Shipley WU, et al. Long-term outcomes in patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer after selective bladder-preserving combined-modality therapy: A pooled analysis of Radiation Therapy Oncology Group protocols 8802, 8903, 9506, 9706, 9906, and 0233. J Clin Oncol 2014;32:3801-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1200/JC0.2014.57.5548
- Coppin CM, Gospodarowicz MK, James K, et al. Improved local control of invasive bladder cancer by concurrent cisplatin and preoperative or definitive radiation. The National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol 1996;14:2901-7.
- Tunio MA, Hashmi A, Qayyum A, et al. Whole-pelvis or bladder-only chemoradiation for lymph node-negative invasive bladder cancer: Single-institution experience. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2012;82:e457-62. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijrobp.2011.05.051
- Nygren J, Thacker J, Carli F, et al. Guidelines for perioperative care in elective rectal/pelvic surgery: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS[®]) Society recommendations. World J Surg 2013;37:285-305. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00268-012-1787-6
- Karl A, Buchner A, Becker A, et al. A new concept for early recovery after surgery for patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: Results of a prospective randomized study. J Urol 2014;191:335-40. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/i.juro.2013.08.019
- Daneshmand S, Ahmadi H, Schuckman AK, et al. Enhanced recovery protocol after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer. J Urol 2014;192:50-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2014.01.097
- 221. Karl A, Rittler P, Buchner A, et al. Prospective assessment of malnutrition in urologic patients. Urology 2009;73:1072-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2008.12.037
- Gregg JR, Cookson MS, Phillips S, et al. Effect of preoperative nutritional deficiency on mortality after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer. J Urol 2011;185:90-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2010.09.021
- Cerantola Y, Hübner M, Grass F, et al. Immunonutrition in gastrointestinal surgery. Br J Surg 2011;98:37-48. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/bjs.7273
- Tabibi A, Simforoosh N, Basiri A, et al. Bowel preparation vs. no preparation before ileal urinary diversion. Urology 2007;70:654-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2007.06.1107
- 225. Xu R, Zhao X, Zhong Z, et al. No advantage is gained by preoperative bowel preparation in radical cystectomy and ileal conduit: A randomized controlled trial of 86 patients. *Int Urol Nephrol* 2010;42:947-50. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11255-010-9732-9
- Novotny V, Hakenberg OW, Wiessner D, et al. Perioperative complications of radical cystectomy in a contemporary series. *Eur Urol* 2007;51:397-401. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2006.06.014
- 227. Hill J, Treasure T; Guideline Development Group. Reducing the risk of venous thromboembolism (deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism) in patients admitted to hospital: Summary of the NICE guideline. *Heart* 2010;96:879-82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/htt.2010.198275
- 228. Smith I, Kranke P, Murat I, et al. Perioperative fasting in adults and children: Guidelines from the European Society of Anaesthesiology. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* 2011;28:556-69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/ EJA.0b013e3283495ba1
- Maffezzini M, Campodonico F, Capponi G, et al. Fast-track surgery and technical nuances to reduce complications after radical cystectomy and intestinal urinary diversion with the modified Indiana pouch. Surg Oncol 2012;21:191-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.suronc.2012.02.001
- Carli F, Kehlet H, Baldini G, et al. Evidence basis for regional anesthesia in multidisciplinary fasttrack surgical care pathways. *Reg Anesth Pain Med* 2010;36:63-72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/ AAP.0b013e31820307f7
- American Urological Association. Best Practice Policy Statement on Urologic Surgery Antimicrobial Prophylaxis. 2007. Available at https://www.auanet.org/common/pdf/education/clinical-guidance/ Antimicrobial-Prophylaxis.pdf. Accessed January 28, 2016.
- Bratzler DW, Dellinger EP, Olsen KM, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for antimicrobial prophylaxis in surgery. Am J Health Syst Pharm 2013;70:195-283. http://dx.doi.org/10.2146/ajhp120568
- Darouiche RO, Wall MJ, Itani KM, et al. Chlorhexidine-alcohol vs. povidone-iodine for surgical-site antisepsis. N Engl J Med 2010;362:18-26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0810988
- 234. Giglio MT, Marucci M, Testini M, et al. Goal-directed haemodynamic therapy and gastrointestinal complications in major surgery: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Br J Anaesth* 2009;103:637-46. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/bja/aep279
- Brandstrup B, Svendsen PE, Rasmussen M, et al. Which goal for fluid therapy during colorectal surgery is followed by the best outcome: Near-maximal stroke volume or zero fluid balance? Br J Anaesth 2012;109:191-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/bja/aes163
- Pillai P, McEleavy I, Gaughan M, et al. A double-blind, randomized, controlled clinical trial to assess the effect of Doppler-optimized intraoperative fluid management on outcome following radical cystectomy. J Urol 2011;186:2201-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2011.07.093
- 237. Wuethrich PY, Studer UE, Thalmann GN, et al. Intraoperative continuous norepinephrine infusion combined with restrictive deferred hydration significantly reduces the need for blood transfusion in patients undergoing open radical cystectomy: Results of a prospective randomized trial. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:352-60. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.08.046

Improving bladder cancer care

- Adamakis I, Tyritzis SI, Koutalellis G, et al. Early removal of nasogastric tube is beneficial for patients undergoing radical cystectomy with urinary diversion. Int Braz J Urol 2011;37:42-8. http://dx.doi. org/10.1590/S1677-55382011000100006
- Nelson R, Edwards S, Tse B. Prophylactic nasogastric decompression after abdominal surgery. Cochrane Database of Syst Rev 2007:CD004929.
- Lee CT, Chang SS, Kamat AM, et al. Alvimopan accelerates gastrointestinal recovery after radical cystectomy: A multicentre, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. *Eur Urol* 2014;66:265-72. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2014.02.036
- 241. Choi H, Kang SH, Yoon DK, et al. Chewing gum has a stimulatory effect on bowel motility in patients after open or robotic radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: A prospective, randomized, comparative study. Urology 2011;77:884-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2010.06.042
- Kouba EJ, Wallen EM, Pruthi RS. Gum-chewing stimulates bowel motility in patients undergoing radical cystectomy with urinary diversion. *Urology* 2007;70:1053-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2007.07.048
- Chaudhri S, Brown L, Hassan I, et al. Preoperative intensive, community-based vs. traditional stoma education: A randomized, controlled trial. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2005;48:504-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10350-004-0897-0
- 244. Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario. Ostomy Care and Management: Clinical Best Practice Guidelines. Toronto, Canada: Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario. 2009.
- College of Nurses of Ontario. Ostomy care management. 2009. Toronto, Canada: College of Nurses of Ontario.
- Nordström GM, Nyman CR. Male and female sexual function and activity following ileal conduit urinary diversion. Br J Urol 1992;70:33-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.1992.tb15660.x
- 247. El-Bahnasawy MS, Osman Y, El-Hefnawy A, et al. Radical cystectomy and urinary diversion in women: Impact on sexual function. *Scand J Urol Nephrol* 2011;45:332-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/003 65599.2011.585621
- Modh RA, Mulhall JP, Gilbert SM. Sexual dysfunction after cystectomy and urinary diversion. Nat Rev Urol 2014;11:445-53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrurol.2014.151
- Ostomy Canada Society. Ostomy Canada Society Visiting Program. Available from http://www.ostomycanada.ca/support/uoacvisiting-program/ Accessed December 18, 2015.
- 250. Wound Ostomy and Continence Nurses Society. AUA and WOCN Joint Position Statement on the Value of Preoperative Stoma Marking for Patients Undergoing Urinary Ostomy Surgery. Available from www.wocn. org/resource/resmgr/docs/1008stomamarkingps.pdf Accessed December 18, 2015.
- 251. Person B, Ifargan R, Lachter J, et al. The impact of preoperative stoma site marking on the incidence of complications, quality of life, and patient's independence. Dis Colon Rectum 2012;55:783-7. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1097/DCR.0b013e31825763f0
- 252. Turnbull GB. Special considerations for patients in a wheelchair. Ostomy Wound Manage 2007;53:8-10.
- Nybæk H, Knudsen DB, Laursen TN, et al. Skin problems in ostomy patients: A case-control study of risk factors. Acta Derm Venereol 2009;89:64-67. http://dx.doi.org/10.2340/00015555-0536
- 254. Pittman J, Rawl SM, Schmidt CM, et al. Demographic and clinical factors related to ostomy complications and quality of life in veterans with an ostomy. *J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs* 2008;35:493-503. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.WON.0000335961.68113.cb
- Nichols T. Social connectivity in those 24 months or less postsurgery. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2011;38:63-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/WON.0b013e318202a804
- 256. Salvadalena G. The incidence of stoma and peristomal complications during the first three months after ostomy creation. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2013;40:400-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/ WON.0b013e318295a12b
- European Association of Urology Nurses. Good practice in healthcare: Incontinent urostomy. 2009. Available from www.uroweb.org/fileadmin/.../EAUN_IU_Guidelines_EN_2009_LR.pdf. Accessed December 18, 2015.
- Szymanski KM, St-Cyr D, Alam T, et al. External stoma and peristomal complications following radical cystectomy and ileal conduit diversion: A systematic review. Ostomy Wound Manage 2010;56:28-35
- Herlufsen P, Olsen AG, Carlsen B, et al. Study of peristomal skin disorders in patients with permanent stomas. Br J Nurs 2006;15:854-62. http://dx.doi.org/10.12968/bjon.2006.15.16.21848
- Black PC, Brown GA, Dinney CP. The impact of variant histology on the outcome of bladder cancer treated with curative intent. Urol Oncol 2009;27:3-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2007.07.010
- Chalasani V, Chin JL, Izawa JI. Histologic variants of urothelial bladder cancer and nonurothelial histology in bladder cancer. Can Urol Assoc J 2009;3:S193-S198.
- 262. Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Fradet Y, et al. Surveillance guidelines based on recurrence patterns after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: The Canadian Bladder Cancer Network experience. *BJU Int* 2012;110:1317-23. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.11133.x
- 263. Guzzo TJ, Rogers CG, Deng CY, et al. Outcomes of patients after aborted radical cystectomy for intraoperative findings of metastatic disease. *BJU Int* 2008;102:1539-43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2008.07877.x

- Yafi FA, Duclos M, Correa JA, et al. Contemporary outcome and management of patients who had an aborted cystectomy due to unresectable bladder cancer. Urol Oncol 2011;29:309-13. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.04.017
- Dodd PM, McCaffrey JA, Herr H, et al. Outcome of postchemotherapy surgery after treatment with methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin in patients with unresectable or metastatic transitional cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol 1999;17:2546-52.
- Miller RS, Freiha FS, Reese JH, et al. Cisplatin, methotrexate and vinblastine plus surgical restaging for patients with advanced transitional cell carcinoma of the urothelium. J Urol 1993;150:65-9.
- 267. Siefker-Radtke AO, Walsh GL, Pisters LL, et al. Is there a role for surgery in the management of metastatic urothelial cancer? The M. D. Anderson experience. J Urol 2004;171:145-8. http://dx.doi. org/10.1097/01.ju.0000099823.60465.e6
- Herr HW, Donat SM, Bajorin DF. Post-chemotherapy surgery in patients with unresectable or regionally metastatic bladder cancer. J Urol 2001;165:811-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)66533-0
- 269. Sweeney P, Millikan R, Donat M, et al. Is there a therapeutic role for post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in metastatic transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder ? J Urol 2003;169:2113-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000067601.29966.4a
- Vieweg J, Gschwend JE, Herr HW, et al. Pelvic lymph node dissection can be curative in patients with node positive bladder cancer. J Urol 1999;161:449-54. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)61921-9
- 271. Vieweg J, Whitmore WF Jr, Herr HW, et al. The role of pelvic lymphadenectomy and radical cystectomy for lymph node positive bladder cancer. The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center experience. *Cancer* 1994;73:3020-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1097-0142(19940615)73:12<3020::AID-CNCR2820731221>3.0.C0;2:Y
- Skinner DG. Management of invasive bladder cancer: A meticulous pelvic node dissection can make a difference. J Urol 1982;128:34-6.
- Poulsen AL, Horn T, Steven K. Radical cystectomy: Extending the limits of pelvic lymph node dissection improves survival for patients with bladder cancer confined to the bladder wall. J Urol 1998;160:2015-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(01)62229-8
- Lerner SP, Skinner DG, Lieskovsky G, et al. The rationale for en bloc pelvic lymph node dissection for bladder cancer patients with nodal metastases: Long-term results. J Urol 1993;149:758-64.
- Herr HW, Donat SM. Outcome of patients with grossly node positive bladder cancer after pelvic lymph node dissection and radical cystectomy. J Urol 2001;165:62-4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00005392-200101000-00015
- College of American Pathologists. Protocol for the examination of TURBT specimens. 2013. Available at http://www.cap.org/apps/docs/committees/cancer/cancer_protocols/2013/ UrinaryBladder_13protocol_3210.pdf. Accessed January 28, 2016.
- Arnin MB, McKenney JK, Paner GP, et al. ICUD-EAU International Consultation on Bladder Cancer 2012: Pathology. Eur Urol 2013;63:16-35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.09.063
- 278. Van Der Meijden A, Sylvester R, Collette L, et al. The role and impact of pathology review on stage and grade assessment of stages Ta and T1 bladder tumours: A combined analysis of five European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer trials. J Urol 2000;1641533-7.
- Lee MC, Levin HS, Jones JS. The role of pathology review of transurethral bladder tumour resection specimens in the modern era. J Urol 2010;183:921-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.11.049
- Wayment RO, Bourne A, Kay P, et al. Second opinion pathology in tertiary care of patients with urologic malignancies. Urol Oncol 2011;29:194-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.03.025
- van Rhijn BW, van der Kwast TH, Kakiashvili DM, et al. Pathological stage review is indicated in primary pT1 bladder cancer. BJU Int 2010;106:206-11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2009.09100.x
- 282. Shah RB, Montgomery JS, Montie JE, et al. Variant (divergent) histologic differentiation in urothelial carcinoma is under-recognized in community practice: Impact of mandatory central pathology review at a large referral hospital. *Urol Oncol* 2013;31:1650-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2012.04.009
- Taylor C, Shewbridge A, Harris J, et al. Benefits of multidisciplinary teamwork in the management of breast cancer. Breast Cancer (Dove Med Press) 2013;5:79-85. http://dx.doi.org/10.2147/bctt.s35581
- Devitt B, Philip J, McLachlan SA. Team dynamics, decision-making, and attitudes toward multidisciplinary cancer meetings: Health professionals' perspectives. J Oncol Pract 2010;6:e17-e20. http://dx.doi. org/10.1200/J0P.2010.000023
- Fennell ML, Das IP, Clauser S, et al. The organization of multidisciplinary care teams: Modeling internal and external influences on cancer care quality. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2010;2010:72-80. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1093/jincimonographs/lgq010
- Lanceley A, Savage J, Menon U, et al. Influences on multidisciplinary team decision-making. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2008;18:215-22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1525-1438.2007.00991.x
- Kidger J, Murdoch J, Donovan JL, et al. Clinical decision-making in a multidisciplinary gynaecological cancer team: a qualitative study. *BJOG* 2009;116:511-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-0528.2008.02066.x

Kassouf et al.

- Hong NJ, Wright FC, Gagliardi AR, et al. Examining the potential relationship between multidisciplinary cancer care and patient survival: An international literature review. J Surg Oncol 2010;102:125-34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/iso.21589
- 289. Prades J, Remue E, van Hoof E, et al. Is it worth reorganising cancer services on the basis of multidisciplinary teams (MDTs)? A systematic review of the objectives and organisation of MDTs and their impact on patient outcomes. *Health Policy* 2015;119:464-74. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2014.09.006
- Kulkarni GS, Urbach DR, Austin PC, et al. Higher surgeon and hospital volume improves long-term survival after radical cystectomy. *Cancer* 2013;119:3546-54. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28235
- 291. Siemens DR, Mackillop WJ, Peng Y, et al. Processes of care and the impact of surgical volumes on cancerspecific survival: A population-based study in bladder cancer. *Urology* 2014;84:1049-57. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.urology.2014.06.070
- Herr HW, Faulkner JR, Grossman HB, et al. Surgical factors influence bladder cancer outcomes: a cooperative group report. J Clin Oncol 2004;22:2781-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2004.11.024
- Bhindi B, Yu J, Kuk C, et al. The importance of surgeon characteristics on impacting oncologic outcomes for patients undergoing radical cystectomy. *J Urol* 2014;192:714-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2014.02.093
- 294. Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Chin JL, et al. Contemporary outcomes of 2287 patients with bladder cancer who were treated with radical cystectomy: A Canadian multicentre experience. *BJU Int* 2011;108:539-45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09912.x
- Mahmud SM, Fong B, Fahmy N, et al. Effect of preoperative delay on survival in patients with bladder cancer undergoing cystectomy in Quebec: A population based study. J Urol 2006;175:78-83. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)00070-4
- Simunovic M, Gagliardi A, McCready D, et al. A snapshot of waiting times for cancer surgery provided by surgeons affiliated with regional cancer centres in Ontario. CMAJ 2001;165:421-5.
- Cole E, Hopman W, Kawakami J. High-resolution analysis of wait times and factors affecting surgical expediency. Can Urol Assoc J 2011;5:13-7. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/cuaj.09149
- Kawakami J, Hopman WM, Smith-Tryon R, et al. Measurement of surgical wait times in a universal healthcare system. *Can Urol Assoc J* 2008;2:597-603.
- Kulkarni GS, Urbach DR, Austin PC, et al. Longer wait times increase overall mortality in patients with bladder cancer. J Urol 2009;182:1318-24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.06.041
- Fahmy NM, Mahmud S, Aprikian AG. Delay in the surgical treatment of bladder cancer and survival: Systematic review of the literature. *Eur Urol* 2006;50:1176-82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2006.05.046

- 301. Fradet Y, Aprikian A, Dranitsaris G, et al. Does prolonging the time to bladder cancer surgery affect long-term cancer control: A systematic review of the literature. *Can J Urol* 2006;13:S37-S47.
- Nielsen ME, Palapattu GS, Karakiewicz PI, et al. A delay in radical cystectomy of >3 months is not associated with a worse clinical outcome. BJU Int 2007;100:1015-20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410x.2007.07132.x
- Fahmy N, Kassouf W, Jeyaganth S, et al. An analysis of preoperative delays prior to radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in Quebec. Can Urol Assoc J 2008;2:102-8.
- Nuttall M, van der Meulen J, Phillips N, et al. A systematic review and critique of the literature relating hospital or surgeon volume to health outcomes for three urological cancer procedures. J Urol 2004;172:2145-52. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000140257.05714.45
- Zakaria AS, Santos F, Dragomir A, et al. Postoperative mortality and complications after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in Quebec: A population-based analysis during the years 2000-2009. Can Urol Assoc J 2014;8:259-67. http://dx.doi.org/10.5489/cuaj.1997
- Alva AS, Tallman CT, He C, et al. Efficient delivery of radical cystectomy after neoadjuvant chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: A multidisciplinary approach. *Cancer* 2012;118:44-53. http://dx.doi. org/10.1002/cncr.26240
- Finley CJ, Bendzsak A, Tomlinson G, et al. The effect of regionalization on outcome in pulmonary lobectomy: A Canadian national study. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2010;140:757-63. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.jtcvs.2010.06.040
- Finley CJ, Jacks L, Keshavjee S, et al. The effect of regionalization on outcome in esophagectomy: A Canadian national study. Ann Thorac Surg 2011;92:485-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.athoracsur.2011.02.089
- Meguid RA, Brooke BS, Chang DC, et al. Are surgical outcomes for lung cancer resections improved at teaching hospitals? *Ann Thorac Surg* 2008;85:1015-24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.athoracsur.2007.09.046
- Cathcart P, Sridhara A, Ramachandran N, et al. Achieving quality assurance of prostate cancer surgery during reorganization of cancer services. *Eur Urol* 2015; 68:22-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2015.02.028
- Cooperberg MR, Porter MP, Konety BR. Candidate quality of care indicators for localized bladder cancer. Urol Oncol 2009;27:435-42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.01.012

Correspondence: Dr. Wassim Kassouf, Department of urology, McGill University Health Centre, Montreal, QC, Canada; wassim.kassouf@muhc.mcgill.ca